

pubs.acs.org/CR

# In Vivo Organic Bioelectronics for Neuromodulation

Magnus Berggren,\* Eric D. Głowacki, Daniel T. Simon, Eleni Stavrinidou, and Klas Tybrandt



**ABSTRACT:** The nervous system poses a grand challenge for integration with modern electronics and the subsequent advances in neurobiology, neuroprosthetics, and therapy which would become possible upon such integration. Due to its extreme complexity, multifaceted signaling pathways, and ~1 kHz operating frequency, modern complementary metal oxide semiconductor (CMOS) based electronics appear to be the only technology platform at hand for such integration. However, conventional CMOS-based electronics rely exclusively on electronic signaling and therefore require an additional technology platform to translate electronic signals into the language of neurobiology. Organic electronics are just such a technology platform, capable of converting electronic addressing into a variety of signals matching the endogenous signaling of the nervous system while simultaneously possessing favorable material similarities with nervous tissue. In this review, we introduce a variety of organic material platforms and signaling modalities specifically designed for this role as "translator", focusing especially on recent implementation in *in vivo* neuromodulation. We hope that this review serves both as an informational resource and as an encouragement and challenge to the field.



# CONTENTS

1. Introduction	4826
2. Coatings for Existing Electrodes	4827
3. Chemical Stimulation and Drug Delivery	4829
3.1. Controlled Delivery Electrodes	4829
3.2. Iontronic Delivery	4829
4. Photonic Approaches	4831
4.1. Photostimulation Mechanisms	4831
4.2. Photoactivated Interfaces In Vivo	4833
5. Flexible and Stretchable Stimulating Electrodes	4834
6. Biohybrid Interfaces	4837
6.1. Biohybrid Interfaces in the CNS	4837
6.2. Biohybrid Interfaces in the PNS	4837
7. Piezoelectric Stimulation	4838
8. Conclusions and Outlook	4839
Author Information	4839
Corresponding Author	4839
Authors	4839
Author Contributions	4840
Notes	4840
Biographies	4840
Acknowledgments	4840
References	4840

# 1. INTRODUCTION

The nervous system consists of various components that process and transfer signals, which in turn regulate and actuate internal functions as well as record internal and external sensory information.<sup>1</sup> In vertebrates, the peripheral nervous system (PNS) consists of nerve bundles that are composed of many axon fibers that transport outbound and inbound signals, at speeds around 100 m/s, to and from the central nervous system (CNS). In the CNS of a human approximately 10<sup>11</sup> somas (neuron cell bodies) together define the central signal processing unit. In the CNS, every soma captures signals via its dendrite branches and releases its signals through its axon cable, ending with the telodendrion. At the boundaries between the telodendrions and "downstream" somas, in total more than 10<sup>14</sup> synapses process and transmit neural signals. This signaling of both the CNS and PNS includes a complex combination of electric, ionic, chemical, and structural features.

Precise regulation of neuronal function, in both the PNS and CNS, is a grand challenge and is highly anticipated as many long-standing questions of neurobiology remain unanswered due to a lack of proper signal triggering technology. For example, deep brain stimulation has been available for over 25 years and is widely used in the clinic,<sup>2</sup> but the underlying mechanisms of action remain unclear and the devices themselves have seen only marginal technological advances since their introduction.<sup>3,4</sup> In addition, several proposed neural

Special Issue: Organic Bioelectronics

Received: May 4, 2021 Published: January 20, 2022



prosthetic and therapeutic techniques are hampered since adequate stimulation, electrode resolution, and multifunctional interaction with neuronal signaling are still not possible.<sup>5,6</sup> To enable such manipulation and control of the signaling cascades of the PNS and CNS, a technology with proper addressing, complexity, speed, and miniaturization is needed that can "speak the language" of depolarization and neurotransmitters. Neuromodulation traditionally relies on the injection of electrolytic charge from a solid-state electrode. The concept of electrical to ionic transduction is at the center of any bioelectronic interface.

Of all human-made technologies with signaling characteristics that can match those of the CNS and PNS, complementary metal oxide semiconductor (CMOS) based electronics and solid-state photonics are the only ones readily at hand.<sup>7</sup> However, there is a fundamental challenge in connecting analog or digital solid-state Si-based circuitry directly<sup>8</sup> to the nervous systems due to a lack of signal translators which can convert an electronic addressing signal into the expression of signal entities that can be received and interpreted by the components of the CNS and PNS, i.e., the synapses, nerve bundles, etc.

Organic electronic materials and devices represent a key enabling technology that possesses many of the desired features for translating electronic signals into the endogenous signaling entities of the PNS and CNS (Figure 1). In this



**Figure 1.** *In vivo* organic bioelectronic neuromodulation. (a) Multiple, parallel electronic signals can be transduced using (b) organic electronic materials, electrodes, and structures. (c) The broad array of neuromodulatory signals arising from the organic electronics can include, e.g., electrical, physical/piezoelectric, or biochemical stimuli.

paper, we review the early and recent progress on the topic of developing neurostimulation devices based on organic materials, specifically targeting *in vivo* applications. We focused on reviewing organic bioelectronics<sup>9</sup> in the form of electrodes, devices, and systems, with specific features related to elasticity, signal translation fundamentals, proximity, biostability, biocompatibility, self-organization, and more, in an attempt to make the technology—nervous system signaling interface seamless. Organic bioelectronics are defined as those based on organic semiconducting and conducting materials comprising conjugated organic molecules. This includes molecular materials such as macrocycles, up to and including conjugated polymers. This definition excludes materials based on allotropes of carbon such as nanotubes, graphene, diamondlike carbon, etc. We hope this review serves both as a source of information and as a benchmark and encouragement for further developments.

## 2. COATINGS FOR EXISTING ELECTRODES

Polymers were first identified in the early 1980s<sup>10</sup> as a key material in neurostimulation applications-before the era of organic electronics—owing to their flexible, permeable,<sup>1</sup> biocompatible, and inert characteristics.<sup>12</sup> For instance, platinum-on-tantalum electrode arrays were photolithographically defined and sandwiched between thin polyimide layers,<sup>12</sup> with access openings produced for electrode stimulation. The resulting Kapton device was inserted through the round window of the inner ear, and successful cochlear prosthesis operation was demonstrated. However, the rise of intrinsically conducting polymers,<sup>13,14</sup> and stable characteristics while operating in aqueous media, opened up radically new opportunities of defining electrodes combining several anticipated "plastic" properties with electroactivity and amalgamating desired mechanical and biochemical features with electronic characteristics and functionalities. Suggestions for using conjugated polymer electrodes (CPEs) to record or regulate functions of neurons was suggested and presented as early as 1991.<sup>15</sup> In a few early studies, neuronal cells were applied to conjugated polymer coatings or electrodes in an attempt to explore biocompatibility and regeneration of nervous tissue,<sup>16</sup> ultraflexible neural intrafascicular electrodes,<sup>17</sup> and neurite outgrowth.<sup>18</sup> In particular, polypyrrole (PPy) was examined in an *in vivo* experiment in 1994.<sup>16</sup> Here, various forms of PPy electrodes were examined, such as PPy added directly onto Pt wires and then implanted into a rat model with a minimal tissue response observed 4 weeks after surgery. Further, PPy-based CPEs were also examined to trigger and regulate angiogenesis (regeneration of blood vessels) in vivo.

The achievements listed above blazed the trail for the work to derive dedicated CPEs applied in vivo to record and regulate neuronal signaling and tissue (re)growth/generation. A first step was taken in 2001, when Martin and co-workers reported surface-modified neural electrodes with improved recording capability.<sup>20,21</sup> Micromachined silicon probes with gold electrodes were coated with PPy combined with polystyrenesulfonate (PSS) or biomolecules from aqueous solutions. The PPy phase was galvanostatically grown at a current density of  $0.5 \text{ mA/cm}^2$ , reaching a total passed charge ranging from 60 to 240  $\mu$ C (see Figure 2a). The resulting "fuzzy" electrode morphology, provided by the PPy cladding, exhibited a more efficient interface for electronic and ionic signal transport, and the biomolecule coating with cell-binding functionality also offered improved cell attachment. Soon after this achievement, the Inganäs team reported conducting hydrogel CPEs based on PEDOT:PSS (poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene) doped with PSS) manufactured onto a micromachined polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) substrate.<sup>22</sup> In this work, the emphasis was aimed to develop an all-flexible device expressing a high capacitance value, per area active electrode, optimized for signal recordings, along with elastic properties similar to those of the targeted tissue or brain. Several early studies also aimed to investigate



**Figure 2.** (a) Surface-modified depth probes with improved recording capability. The charges indicate the amount of electropolymerization of PPy:PSS. (b) Nerve-cuff electrode featuring nanoparticulate PPy within silicone elastomers. (c) PPy–PCL copolymer degradable tubular electrode for regeneration of the sciatic nerve. Part a reproduced with permission from ref 20. Copyright 2001 John Wiley and Sons. Parts b and c reproduced with permission from refs 31 and 32, respectively. Copyright 2007 and 2010 Taylor & Francis.

the overall biocompatibility,<sup>23</sup> biostability, and interaction with proteins under electrical stimulation from CPEs *in vivo*.

The work on CPEs to regulate and record cell functions and neuronal signaling was thus established, and several groups subsequently entered this research effort.<sup>24</sup> In 2004, the first steps toward using conjugated polymer electrodes for in vivo neurostimulation of the CNS and PNS was reported.<sup>25</sup> At the same time, it was also shown that electropolymerized PPy on nylon/spandex fabric electrodes exhibited successful in vivo electrotherapeutic results when they were applied to a neuropathic pain animal model.<sup>26</sup> Soon after, refined and dedicated CPEs were frequently developed and explored, such as for regulating nerve regeneration on biodegradable composites (PPy doped with butanesulfonic acid)<sup>27</sup> and improving the nerve-electrode interface of cochlear implants (PPy doped with *p*-toluenesulfonate coated on Au).<sup>28</sup> Further work investigated the necessary biostability and biocompatibility of conducting polymers, such as by investigating the short-term histocompatibility and signal throughput<sup>29</sup> and by incorporating polysaccharides (heparin) as dopants to limit PEDOT's immunological response in cortical tissue.<sup>30</sup> In an attempt to derive CPEs with tailor-made elastic properties, nanoparticulate PPy was polymerized within silicone elastomers and then shaped into a cuff-electrode configuration (Figure 2b).<sup>31</sup>

CPE materials can be manufactured and shaped into mechanical, structural, and functional systems, which provide great freedom to define dedicated electrode settings for specific *in vivo* neurostimulation applications. PPy–poly( $\varepsilon$ -caprolactone) (PCL) copolymers were for instance synthesized and explored as degradable electrodes for regeneration of the sciatic nerve (Figure 2c). After 8 weeks from implantation, the tubular electrode including the biodegradable PPy–PCL

cladding contained a healthy nerve cable and no inflammatory response was observed.<sup>32</sup> PEDOT-coated PtIr and IrOx electrodes were also found to have superior signal-to-noise recording and charge injection characteristics when they were evaluated by using electrochemical impedance spectroscopy, both *in vitro* and when implanted in rat cortex.<sup>33</sup> A similar study was conducted for PEDOT coated on bare Pt microelectrodes, which confirmed previous reports.<sup>34</sup> In an attempt to further "open up" the electrode structure, vapor phase polymerization of PEDOT was applied to a 3D microparticle assembly. The microparticles were then selectively excluded, which rendered the resulting electrode highly porous with voids defined on the micrometer scale.<sup>35</sup> In an attempt to derive electrodes that mimic the structure and morphology of the targeted neuronal system, to reach a seamless electro-neuro interface, in situ/in vivo polymerization of PEDOT using iron chloride was conducted.<sup>36</sup> The resulting electrode was produced inside acellularized muscle tissue constructs, and a resulting tissue-electrode amalgamation was thus achieved. A similar approach was later used to electropolymerize EDOT monomers to form a PEDOT cloud electrode with a protrusion penetrating brain tissue<sup>37</sup> and the hippocampus of live rats.<sup>3</sup>

Recent work on the development of CPEs for *in vivo* neurostimulation has been devoted to deriving highly sophisticated electrode devices and systems. For instance, PEDOT doped with PSS-*co*-(maleic acid) (PSS-*co*-MA) was coated on carbon microfibers (7  $\mu$ m in diameter) forming an intraspinal microstimulation (ISMS) scaffold. The ISMS electrode was introduced into the cervical spinal cord of anesthetized rats, and successful activation of specific spinal motor neurons was achieved, with an increased activation response for PEDOT:PSS-*co*-MA coated carbon fibers

compared to noncoated ones.<sup>39</sup> New material formulations have also been explored recently, such as PEDOT:Nafion with an improved charge injection limit reaching 4.4 mC/cm<sup>2.40</sup>

# 3. CHEMICAL STIMULATION AND DRUG DELIVERY

#### **3.1. Controlled Delivery Electrodes**

The mixed ionic and electronic properties of organic electronic materials make them a promising platform of controlled substance release technologies. In the most straightforward embodiment of controlled drug release from organic electrodes, the ions associated with doping and charge compensation along the polymer backbone can be released from the electrode during electrochemical switching. For example, in the electrochemical switching of the archetypal PPy from its oxidized (charged) to neutral state, the compensating counterion  $(A^{-})$ is released into bulk solution:  $PPy^+:A^- + e^- \rightarrow PPy^0 + A^-$ . Indeed, chemical delivery has been an integral part of the field of conducting polymers since the early 1980s. As early as 1984, Zinger and Miller were investigating the release of the neurotransmitter glutamate from PPy films.<sup>41</sup> The appeal of such controlled release is obvious: if the bioactive compound can be contained by the organic electrode and released on demand by simple voltage pulses, a precise and local drug delivery system can be achieved and provide an alternative to problematic systemic dosage (injections, pills, and the associated side effects) or fluidic delivery (requiring complicated pumps and plumbing). Such controlled delivery has been particularly appealing in the realm of neuroscience, since the target cells and tissue are particularly sensitive to chemical and physical (e.g., fluidic pressure) changes in their environment. Over the decades, a variety of such controlled delivery electrodes have been demonstrated, all following the basic recipe of embedding bioactive substances in the redoxactive conducting polymer film (as counterions in the PPy example above, or co-ions compensating the counterions) and releasing them into the adjacent electrolyte upon redox switching (Figure 3a). These devices have been extensively reviewed elsewhere 42-45 and have been utilized in a variety of recent in vitro neuromodulation demonstrations.<sup>46-52</sup> However, such controlled delivery electrodes have seen few neuromodulation demonstrations in vivo.

In 2016, Wallace et al. demonstrated a "pre in vivo" system combining electrocorticography (ECoG) signals associated with epilepsy as the input signal for controlled release of the antiepileptic drug fosphenytoin (FOS).53 They used prerecorded human ECoG signals to trigger release of FOS from a PPy film on a quartz crystal microbalance (QCM) to validate the "seizure initiated" system. Using a constant-current delivery protocol to ensure consistency, they demonstrated a latency (between exceeding the ECoG threshold and actual drug release) of only ~10 s. In 2017, Asplund et al. combined classic conducting polymer controlled delivery with flexible neural depth probes.<sup>54</sup> In that study, they embedded the antiinflammatory dexamethasone (Dex) in multiple PEDOT electrodes on the same flexible polyimide-based recording probes (Figure 3b). The aim was to mitigate the inflammatory response common to such depth probes which, over time, causes degradation of recording quality. Over the course of 12 weeks, they were able to periodically release Dex precisely at the implant location and observe that active neurons did indeed remain closer to the recording electrode. While the neuron-electrode proximity was only marginally affected, the



**Figure 3.** Controlled release via conducting polymer electrodes. (a) Canonical mechanism with active (left) and passive/diffusion (right) drug release. (b) Combination of controlled release (anti-inflammatory dexamethasone, Dex) and neural recording (large electrode to left) on a single flexible depth probe. (c) Enhancement of controlled release using functionalized carbon nanotubes. Parts a and b reproduced with permission from refs 50 and 54, respectively. Copyright 2019 and 2017 Elsevier. Part c reproduced with permission from ref 55. Copyright 2018 John Wiley and Sons.

cosine trigge

study did prove the concept of relatively long-term implantation of conducting polymer-controlled delivery electrodes. Meanwhile, Cui et al. have been experimenting with nanostructured additives to enhance delivery performance in vivo. In 2018, they used functionalized carbon nanotubes in a combined PEDOT and PPy film to deliver 6,7dinitroquinoxaline-2,3-dione (DNQX), a competitive agonist to glutamate receptors, into the barrel cortex of rats (Figure 3c).<sup>55</sup> Using multielectrode depth probes modified with their delivery electrode material, they were able to demonstrate the expected neural suppressive effect of DNQX up to 446  $\mu$ m from the release site. More recently, the team has demonstrated a PEDOT-based delivery electrode incorporating mesoporous sulfonated nanoparticles for enhanced drug loading.<sup>56</sup> With these devices, they increased the charge injection limit (for electrical stimulation), increased the drug loading capacity by 16.8 times compared to pure PEDOT, and again demonstrated in vivo neural suppression via DNQX delivery (in mouse brain).

#### 3.2. Iontronic Delivery

Another version of drug delivery utilizing the unique ionic properties of organic electronics has emerged in the 2000s in



**Figure 4.** Iontronic drug delivery. (a) Basic lateral organic electronic ion pump (OEIP) with characteristic length scales. In this depiction, the source (anodic) electrolyte is on the left and the target (cathodic) electrolyte is on the right. (b) OEIP adapted for delivery of GABA directly to the relevant nerve junctions on the rodent spinal cord, for pain therapy. (c) Microfluidic ion pump ( $\mu$ FIP) adapted for depth probe implantation. The scale bar is 1 mm, and the cross section at "×" is depicted below. (d) Freestanding fluidic capillary-based device with "iontronic cap". Parts a and d reproduced with permission from refs 57 and 74, respectively. Copyright 2018 and 2021 John Wiley and Sons. Parts b and c reproduced with permission from refs71 and 72, respectively. Copyright 2018 AAAS.

the form of so-called "iontronics". 57,58 Iontronics represent circuits, circuit branches, and components where the dominant or exclusive charge carriers are ions rather than electrons or holes. The concept is an extension of ion exchange systems whereby ions are transported through selective membranes by the application of electric fields (electrophoresis). Iontronics, in this context, are typified by their original demonstration in 2007: the organic electronic ion pump (OEIP),<sup>59</sup> effectively an iontronic resistor (i.e., ionic current directly proportional to applied voltage). This original OEIP was based on a single thin film of the well-known PEDOT:PSS with regions of the PEDOT component "deactivated" by chemical overoxidation, leaving ionically conducting (but electronically insulating) regions of polyanionic PSS. In the fully hydrated state, cations could be "pumped" electrophoretically laterally across the PSS region, from a "source" electrolyte to a "target" electrolyte (Figure 4a). The polyanionic nature of the PSS rendered it a lateral (several millimeters) cation exchange membrane (CEM), blocking the electrophoretic flow of anions from the target toward the source. In this way, the OEIP represents a platform for charge-selective delivery of small- to mediumsized ionic compounds on demand (no delivery in the absence of applied voltage) and without liquid flow (aside from hydration sheaths, no liquid is "pumped" along with the ions). As with the controlled delivery electrodes above, such spatiotemporally resolved delivery, without liquid flow, is of great appeal in the realm of neuromodulation. From the first OEIP demonstrations, 59,60 delivering neuroactive compounds for neuromodulation purposes has been a top priority. Over the years, a variety of devices have been demonstrated using CEMs for cationic drug delivery and anion exchange

membranes (AEMs) for anionic drug delivery, in a variety of form factors and by various research groups.<sup>43,57,61,62</sup> Additional iontronic components and circuits have also been developed, such as diodes,<sup>63</sup> capacitors,<sup>64</sup> transistors,<sup>65–67</sup> rectifiers,<sup>68</sup> and logic circuits.<sup>69</sup>

In 2009, Simon et al. demonstrated the first in vivo application of OEIPs, for modulating auditory function in a guinea pig model.<sup>70</sup> In these experiments, the planar geometry of previous OEIPs was encapsulated by using medical-grade tubing (over the source and target electrolytes) and PDMS over the tapered "delivery tip". Devices were mounted on the round window membrane of anesthetized guinea pigs, and auditory function was modulated by delivery of glutamate which elicited a selective excitotoxic effect on the inner hair cells of the cochlea. This acute excitotoxic demonstration paved the way for a follow-up project focusing on treating neuropathic pain. In 2015, a simplified OEIP implant specifically designed to match the physiology of the rat spinal cord was demonstrated.<sup>71</sup> In these experiments, the OEIP was designed with four outlets connected as a parallel iontronic circuit and arranged to match the position of the L3-L6 dorsal roots, where the sciatic nerve bundles enter the spinal cord and relay the pain signal into the CNS (Figure 4b). Delivery of the inhibitory neurotransmitter  $\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) at these specific points (to awake animals) resulted in a significant reduction of the pain threshold (von Frey filament test in a spared sciatic nerve model) while only requiring approximately 1% of the required dosage used in intrathecal injection. Around this time, Malliaras and Proctor et al. began development of a hybrid microfluidic ion pump ( $\mu$ FIP) architecture combining the long-range versatile delivery of fluidics with the high-resolution spatiotemporal delivery of

#### 4. PHOTONIC APPROACHES

OEIPs. In 2017, they demonstrated the first  $\mu$ FIP, based on a Organic semiconducting materials can be highly efficient light conformable parylene C based microfluidic architecture with vertical CEM outlets (based on PEDOT:PSS) in the "roof" of the fluidic channel.<sup>61</sup> The devices exhibited ideal iontronic performance-low leakage and low voltage operation-and were successfully used to deliver K<sup>+</sup> to the cortex of anesthetized rats, eliciting the expected hyperexcitability (increased spiking). In 2018, they demonstrated a  $\mu$ FIP adapted for implant application (depth probe, Figure 4c).<sup>72</sup> This device was used to deliver GABA into the hippocampus of anesthetized mice in a 4-AP epilepsy model. GABA delivery via the  $\mu$ FIP successfully suppressed pathological neural spiking events (only when actively delivering, not during passive delivery), demonstrating for the first time "deep" in vivo neuromodulation using ion pump technology. Most recently, Proctor et al. have demonstrated an integrated sensing and drug delivery platform using the conformable parylene C based  $\mu$ FIP combined with a PEDOT:PSS-based ECoG electrode array surrounding the ion pump outlets.<sup>73</sup> Using an anesthetized mouse cortex model, they were able to successfully demonstrate the in vivo delivery of various neuro-active compounds with simultaneous—and importantly, colocalized-electrophysiological recording. The hybrid microfluidic ion pump concept has also been demonstrated by using a free-standing capillary fiber form factor. In 2021, Arbring Sjöström et al. demonstrated a coaxial capillary device (for fluid inlet and outlet) with an "iontronic cap" featuring an AEM ion channel (Figure 4d).<sup>74</sup> With the PEDOT-based source electrode (cathode) incorporated onto the surface of the inner capillary, a minimal amount of wiring was needed to drive the device (the anodic counter electrode was a separate piece of PEDOT:PSS), making it simple to mount on a micromanipulator and integrate into a standard electrophysiology setup. Glutamate was delivered (as an anion) into artificial cerebrospinal fluid and used to demonstrate the spatiotemporal precision (via a glutamate biosensor), paving the way for application in brain slice models or as a depth

probe. In addition to the basic OEIP functionality described above, i.e., operation as an iontronic resistor, the analogy between the majority cationic and anionic carriers in CEMs and AEMs and the holes and electrons in p- and n-type semiconductors has enabled the development of a range of iontronic components including bipolar membrane diodes (CEM-AEM junction)<sup>63</sup> and bipolar junction transistors (AEM–CEM–AEM stack), $^{65}$  as well as analog $^{64}$  and digital $^{63,66}$  ionic circuits. While these more complex devices have yet to reach in vivo applications, they have enabled significantly advanced functionalities that pave the way for more advanced neuromodulation. For example, the integration of vertical iontronic diodes along the length of lateral OEIP channels enabled individually addressable neurotransmitter delivery with on/off switching of ~50 ms (as opposed to  $\gtrsim 1$  s for lateral or fluidic-based OEIPs).<sup>75</sup> More recently, purely geometric modifications of the ion channel encapsulation have enabled "polarization diodes" to reach on/off switching of  $\sim 1$  ms, finally approaching the temporal dynamics of synaptic transmission. Finally, integration of palladium-based "proton traps" along the length of lateral ion channels has enabled a significant increase in delivery efficiency (ratio of delivered neuroactive compound to electronic charge in driving circuit, with the ideal case of  $1:1).^{7}$ 

absorbers.<sup>78</sup> Organic semiconductors have, relative to their inorganic cousins, remarkably high optical absorption coefficients. Poly(3-hexylthiophene), P3HT, is an archetypical polymeric p-type semiconductor used extensively in organic photovoltaics. In the region of strongest absorption between 400 and 600 nm, P3HT has an absorption coefficient of between  $1 \times 10^5$  and  $5 \times 10^5$  cm<sup>-1</sup>. Phthalocyanines, which are macrocyclic small molecules deployed in vacuum-processed organic photovoltaics, have absorption coefficients of the same magnitude. Metal-free phthalocyanine, H<sub>2</sub>Pc, has a peak absorption coefficient of  $3 \times 10^5$  cm<sup>-1</sup> at 650 nm.<sup>79</sup> Silicon, the standard inorganic photovoltaic material, has an absorption coefficient of  $3 \times 10^3$  cm<sup>-1</sup> at 650 nm, a 100-fold difference. Absorption coefficients of organic semiconductors such as P3HT and H<sub>2</sub>Pc even exceed those of highly efficient absorbing direct-band-gap materials such as germanium or gallium arsenide by a factor of 2-10. Therefore, organic semiconductors have an intrinsic advantage due to the fact that they are highly efficient light absorbers. As a consequence, biointerface devices based on organics can be much thinner (based on films of tens to hundreds of nanometers) and lightweight and therefore minimally invasive when implanted. This capability of using less absorber material, combined with the relative mechanical flexibility and possible biocompatibility, makes organic semiconductors promising choices for lightactivated interfaces. Despite these advantages, the use of organic light transducers for neurostimulation applications is a young and still emerging field, with examples of in vivo experiments being promising but still limited. In the following, we will consider first the mechanisms behind photostimulation, followed by discussion of some necessary context from in vitro examples and then, finally, in vivo validations themselves.

#### 4.1. Photostimulation Mechanisms

There are three mechanisms by which organic light absorbers can transduce an optical signal into a bioelectronic one: (i) photothermal, (ii) photochemical, and (iii) photovoltaic. Photothermal can be further broken down into "simple" photothermal heating of a physiological medium or very rapid temperature changes which cause photothermocapacitive effects. Photovoltaic can likewise be separated into two different processes: photocapacitive, where light induces reversible formation of electrochemical double layers, and photofaradaic, where light drives redox reactions which may or may not be reversible. Photovoltaic mechanisms are the only ones which are analogous to "classic" electrical neurostimulation. Normal electrical neurostimulation relies on the injection of current from an electrode into a physiological medium, with the goal of altering the membrane potential of nearby excitable cells. To modify membrane potentials, the direction of current flow and the resultant electric field profiles must be carefully considered. These principles for current injection and flow apply also to the case of designing photovoltaic stimulation electrodes. As with traditional "wired" neurostimulation, the figure of merit is injected charge, or charge density. Charge density is the most useful metric for "macro" electrodes, of greater than 100  $\mu$ m diameter. For microelectrodes often used in stimulation, thresholds for action potential usually scale not with density, but with total delivered charge.<sup>80</sup> The injected charge (or charge density) is defined as the integral of current (or current density) over one phase of a

stimulus waveform.<sup>81</sup> Charge must be delivered rapidly, usually within 100–1000  $\mu$ s, in order to stimulate voltage-gated sodium channels. This is because voltage-gated sodium channels. This is because voltage-gated sodium channels, required for evoking action potential, have very rapid gating. The threshold values of charge for reproducible generation of action potentials (APs) will depend on the stimulation target. For example, *in vivo* stimulation of APs in peripheral nerves requires charge densities in the range 1–60  $\mu$ C/cm<sup>2</sup>.<sup>80–82</sup> For evoking AP in the retina, small microelectrodes are utilized to maximize spatial resolution of stimulation. Thresholds will vary depending on which types of excitable cells in the retina are targeted. Thresholds have been reported in the range from 0.05 mC/cm<sup>2</sup> to as high as 1 mC/cm<sup>2</sup>, with thresholds generally being lower when larger stimulating electrodes are used.<sup>83</sup>

Photoexcited semiconductors dissipate absorbed energy via radiative or nonradiative processes. Nonradiative processes are either electrical work (as carriers are extracted into an external load, as in the case of a photovoltaic under normal operation) or heating. Semiconductors can be configured to suppress radiative and charge-generating effects and dissipate energy primarily as heat-which leads to a temperature increase of the semiconductor and its surrounding medium. There are two mechanisms by which photothermal heating can elicit an electrophysiological response: a slow process and a fast process. The slow process refers to the trivial effect of increased local temperature. Absorption of constant illumination lasting on the order of hundreds of milliseconds to seconds causes a temperature increase local to the site of illumination. Heat-sensitive ion channels, especially transient receptor vanilloid (TRPV) channels, can be activated by heat and lead to depolarization of excitable cells.<sup>84</sup> There are a few examples in the literature of organic semiconductor/cell interfaces used to stimulate TRPV channels by photothermal heating. Colloidal nanocrystals synthesized from the pigment quinacridone were found to form close interfaces with cultured cells and be effective photothermal heating elements.<sup>85</sup> Photoactivation of TRPV1 channels was measured with quinacridone/cell interfaces illuminated with green light pulses of 30  $\mu$ J energy dose.<sup>85</sup> Photothermal heating in these interfaces was also found to increase currents flowing through potassium inward rectifier channels. Similar experiments have been performed with human embryonic kidney cells expressing TRPV1 channels which were photothermally activated with longer light pulses (tens to hundreds of milliseconds) using P3HT thin films as the light absorber.<sup>86</sup> The effects of P3HT photothermal heating on single cells were evaluated as a function of irradiation time and intensity by Martino et al.<sup>87</sup> A completely different stimulation mechanism can arise from highly intense light pulses at a short time scale of 1 ms. Rapid local temperature increase of cell membranes causes their expansion, which results in a transient increase of cell membrane capacitance. A capacitance increase results in a depolarizing current. This effect was discovered when using direct heating of cells with intense infrared light pulses by Shapiro and Bezanilla et al.<sup>88-90</sup> The magnitude of the depolarizing current is proportional to the rate of temperature change and not the absolute change in temperature. For this reason, even with extremely intense laser pulses, when they are very short, they cause nonhazardous rises in temperature. A number of inorganic nano/microparticle light transducers have been used for photothermocapacitive stimulation interfaces; however, this effect has not been explicitly described for

organic materials to date.<sup>91</sup> Organic photothermal absorbers have been reported *in vivo* for photothermal cancer ablation;<sup>92,93</sup> however, their deployment has been isolated to *in vitro* neurostimulation so far.

If the electrical potential across the semiconductor/electrolyte is high enough, photogenerated electrons and holes can be transferred to the electrolyte by respectively reducing or oxidizing molecules. Physiological electrolytes contain various molecules that can participate in redox reactions. Various organic molecules can be oxidized, such as sugars, or reduced, such as quinone molecules.<sup>94</sup> Dioxygen, dissolved in water, is a potent electron acceptor. Moreover, water electrolysis is always a possibility, resulting in hydrogen or oxygen gas evolution. In the case of organic semiconductors, direct water splitting without transition metal cocatalysts has proved to be very inefficient and detectable only in trace amounts.95 In recent years, a number of studies have shown that oxygen reduction reactions are very common on organic semiconductor surfaces, and these can have important physiological effects.<sup>96</sup> Singleelectron reduction of  $O_2$  to superoxide<sup>97,98</sup> or the two-electron reduction yielding hydrogen peroxide,<sup>99–101</sup> H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>, was demonstrated to proceed efficiently on a number of organic semiconductors. Both oxygen reduction reactions are thermodynamically favored over H<sub>2</sub> evolution, with two-electron oxygen reduction to peroxide occurring at 0.7 V lower potential than H<sub>2</sub> evolution. The dominance of oxygen reduction reactions was established in electrochemical,<sup>102</sup> photoelectrochemical,<sup>99,104</sup> and photochemical tests<sup>98,101</sup> for polythiophenes, the biopigment eumelanin,<sup>105</sup> and various crystalline organic molecular materials.<sup>104</sup> These oxygen reduction products are known as reactive oxygen species (ROS) and have physiological effects ranging from toxicity at high concentration  $(>100 \ \mu M)^{106}$  to ion channel modulation<sup>107</sup> and signaling effects (1 nM-0.01 mM range)<sup>108</sup> at low concentrations. On-demand light-driven ROS generation by P3HT has been shown by Antognazza and co-workers to yield physiological effects both in vitro<sup>109-111</sup> and in vivo.<sup>112</sup> The in vivo model chosen was the freshwater polyp, an eyeless animal. It was shown that P3HT colloidal nanoparticles were internalized by the polyp and photoirradiation resulted in behavioral changes as well as transcriptional changes in gene expression. Though not neuromodulation per se, this experiment showed that photogenerated ROS can be delivered by organic semiconductors and produce physiological changes.

These charge injection mechanisms are completely analogous to traditional neurostimulation; only the provision for light excitation "photo" is added. Currents flowing across an electrolyte will result in potential differences in the medium, which can depolarize cell membranes. Photoexcited charges in a semiconductor can travel to the semiconductor/electrolyte interface and cause charging of an electrolytic double layer. This phenomenon is regarded as photocapacitive charging. If the potential difference across this interface is sufficiently large, this charge can be transferred to a species in solution, resulting in a redox reaction. This electrical current originating from redox charge transfer is referred to as photofaradaic current. For neurostimulation applications, both capacitive and faradaic charge injection processes are acceptable, providing that the latter are fully reversible.<sup>113</sup> In order for photocapacitive or photofaradaic currents to be injected by a semiconductor (organic or otherwise) into a physiological electrolyte, there must be a discrete cathode and anode component of the semiconductor/device in contact with the electrolyte. That is,



**Figure 5.** (a) P3HT-based retinal stimulation implantable devices which were shown to partially restore visual sensitivity to blind rats. Implantation was carried out for periods of 6-10 months. (b) P3HT-based photovoltaic pixels integrated into a foldable prosthetic implant for minimally invasive implantation into the eye. Part a reproduced with permission from ref 119. Copyright 2017 Springer Nature. Part b from ref 122. CC BY 4.0.

there must be a path for the capacitive or faradaic current to flow through the solution in such a way as to generate potential differences that adjacent cells will experience. A number of photovoltaic configurations for photocapacitive<sup>114</sup> and photo-faradaic<sup>115</sup> charge injection have been reported.

# 4.2. Photoactivated Interfaces In Vivo

Organic electronics for photo-driven neurostimulation applications is a relatively young field, with the first examples of in vitro work being reported within the past decade. Examples in vivo remain rare, though with the speed of developments at the in vitro level this is likely to change in the near future. Organic photointerfaces deployed to date in vivo can be divided into two application targets: the retina of the eye and subcutaneous implants for stimulation of peripheral nerves. Light-driven stimulation approaches have been explored the most in the context of artificial stimulation of the retina. Retinal prosthetic devices are aimed to restore partial visual sensitivity to patients afflicted with blindness conditions which are caused by degeneration of photosensitive cells but where the neuronal cells of the retina remain viable. Synthetic light-absorbing elements can be imagined to convert light into signals which stimulate the intact neurons of the retinal tissue and restore visual perception. Several retinal prosthetic devices are on the market and at various phases of clinical trials. There remains a substantial interest in making retinal stimulation approaches simple and more efficacious than the state of the art, and organic semiconductors have attracted interest to achieve this.

P3HT, by virtue of its widespread use as a photovoltaic polymer, ease of solution processability, and aforementioned high absorbance coefficient, is the most explored organic photoactive material for neurostimulation interfaces to date. Lanzani, Benfenati, Antognazza and colleagues published a comprehensive volume of work from 2009 to 2020, detailing the deployment of P3HT for neurostimulation in various in vitro settings and in vivo for retinal stimulation.<sup>86,116-121</sup> This series of studies began with detailing the fabrication and measurement of organic photoelectrodes in contact with electrolyte. These photoelectrodes were characterized in the context of photovoltaic stimulation, with the hypothesis that photocapacitive currents would be injected into the physiological electrolyte. In 2013, Ghezzi et al. reported that films of P3HT (230 nm thickness) on conducting ITO substrates could elicit action potentials reliably in cultured neurons. In

these experiments, hippocampal neurons are grown on P3HT substrates and then illuminated with 20 ms pulses with an intensity of 15 mW/mm<sup>2</sup>, corresponding to a light energy dose of 30 mJ/cm<sup>2</sup>. Action potentials are generated reproducibly with stimulation frequencies of 1-20 Hz, with the action potential probability falling from +90% for 1 Hz stimulation to around 70% by 20 Hz. Degenerated retinal tissues were then measured *ex vivo*, and action potentials were reliably triggered with light intensities at 4 mW/mm<sup>2</sup>. Follow-up work from 2015 showed that P3HT interfaces had a concurrence of three different effects: photocapacitive, photothermal, and photothermocapacitive effect could both be implicated in the depolarization of cells and therefore stimulation of action potentials.

In 2017, the P3HT photoelectrode system was reported in vivo, with the possibility of stimulation of retinal tissues tested for the first time. The photostimulation implant consisted of a trilayer of silk fibroin serving as a biocompatible substrate, PEDOT:PSS as an underlying conducting layer, and P3HT as a charge-generating material and capping layer (Figure 5a). The devices were implanted subretinally in dystrophic rats. This animal model shows vision impairment in terms of both light sensitivity and spatial acuity and is an established model for degenerative blindness. The efficacy of stimulation by the device was validated using recording of visually evoked potentials (VEPs), measuring pupillary reflex, as well as behavior assessments. Implantation was tracked over 6 months, after which devices were explanted and characterized. The explanted devices were found to preserve a similar level of photoelectrical charging and upon microscopic inspection appeared to be fully intact and undegraded. In parallel, there was exploration of using colloidal P3HT nanoparticles (in the range of hundreds of nanometers in diameter) for neurostimulation. In 2020, it was reported that subretinally injected colloidal dispersions of P3HT could achieve similar in vivo effects as the planar devices published in 2017. The approach is attractive as such injection is surgically more facile. On one hand, the in vivo compatibility of P3HT appears promising, and there is evidence that neurostimulation can be induced by P3HT, at least at relatively high light intensities. On the other hand, there are still open questions related to the mechanisms at play: whether P3HT can stimulate via a photovoltaic mechanism or whether photochemical mechanisms or photo-



**Figure 6.** (a) Organic electrolytic photocapacitor (OEPC) capacitive coupling to adjacent cell membranes. The OEPC consists of a chargegenerating p-n junction atop a return electrode. Ionic currents short-circuit the device over the electrolyte during charging/discharging. (b) *In vivo* OEPC implants for stimulation of the sciatic nerve prove that organic photovoltaic implants can function under chronic conditions and can be powered using tissue-penetrating red light. Part b reproduced with permission from ref 127. Copyright 2020 Silverå-Ejneby *et al.* 

thermal mechanisms are predominantly responsible for the observed electrophysiological effects ex vivo and in vivo. An important point of distinction is that the to-date-reported P3HT devices do not incorporate a structure of a primary electrode and return electrode as normal neurostimulation configurations do; therefore, there is not a clear current path for photovoltaic faradaic or capacitive currents to flow. Commercial availability, ease of processability, and indications for biocompatibility make P3HT and related polythiophenes an interesting choice for functional photostimulation interfaces. Issues that remain to be solved are engineering devices to deliver high currents/current densities and also material stability, which under photoirradiation conditions may not be sufficient for chronic stimulation. Recently, P3HT-based organic photovoltaic cells have been incorporated into a soft multielectrode array of stimulation electrodes of 130  $\mu$ m diameter (Figure 5b).<sup>122</sup> The entire array is foldable, enabling a minimally invasive implantation into the eye. This was only carried out on surgical phantoms as yet; however, the idea, combined with higher-performance organic photovoltaic pixels, holds high potential for future implantable stimulators.

The OEPC was introduced in 2018 as a thin film photoelectrode device to mimic established bipolar electrode stimulators.<sup>123</sup> The original OEPC features a bilayer donoracceptor photovoltaic structure, fabricated via vacuum sublimation of H<sub>2</sub>Pc as the electron donor, and a perylene tetracarboxylic diimide derivative, PTCDI, as an electron acceptor. The system of materials was chosen as such evaporated bilayers are well-established in the literature and stand out for operational stability. The OEPC p-n donoracceptor junction functions as the charge-generation layer as well as the primary stimulation electrode. The OEPC transduces impulses of light into ionic currents flowing in solution. The process proceeds as follows: A light impulse is absorbed by the p-n layer and electrons travel to the n-type material/electrolyte interface, while holes are injected into an underlying metallic electrode (Figure 6a). As a consequence, two electrolytic double layers are formed: one on the n-type/ electrolyte interface and the other at the back contact/ electrolyte interface. The former is cathodically polarized, while the latter is anodically polarized. Ionic current will flow in the surrounding solution while the two respective double layers are charging up. Ionic current can only flow in solution at time periods shorter than the charging time of the double layers and will necessarily be limited by the double layer with the smaller capacitance.<sup>114</sup> Sustained ionic direct currents would only be possible if both cathode and anode components support faradaic reactions.<sup>124,125</sup>

The OEPC was tested for stimulation in vitro with single cells, primary neuronal cultures, and explanted retinal tissues.<sup>114,123,126</sup> In these applications, the OEPC device was able to stimulate via a photovoltaic mechanism that was photocapacitive, using light intensities on the order of 1-8mW/mm<sup>2</sup> which generated  $1-2 \ \mu C/cm^2$  over 1 ms of illumination. OEPCs were reported in vivo in 2020 for transcutaneous stimulation of peripheral nerves.<sup>127</sup> Silverå-Eineby et al. showed how OEPCs can be fabricated on parylene (3  $\mu$ m thick) modified with thin, semitransparent gold (Figure 6b). These flexible OEPC stimulators were integrated into a zip-tie locking mechanism so as to be chronically implanted around the nerve. In this study, the sciatic nerve in rat served as a model to validate direct photoelectrical stimulation. The OEPC devices could be implanted at a depth of roughly 1 cm below the surface of the skin and actuated transcutaneously by using a 638 nm laser diode over the course of 100 days. Validation was performed by shining impulses of light at the implant  $(100-1000 \ \mu s \ pulse)$ length) and measuring electromyography (EMG) of the leg and paw. EMG signals were accompanied by clear leg movements, evidencing direct photoelectrical stimulation of the sciatic nerve. This approach to ultrathin nerve stimulators is an application where the mechanical and optical properties of organic semiconductors can be highly competitive.

# 5. FLEXIBLE AND STRETCHABLE STIMULATING ELECTRODES

The mechanics and form factor of neuromodulation devices are of general importance for all types of devices, ranging from conventional electrodes to photoactivated electrodes and drug delivery devices. When the mechanical aspects of various devices are described, the terms "soft", "flexible", and "stretchable" are often used, sometimes interchangeably. "Soft" refers to a material property, often the elastic modulus, while "flexibility", the ability to bend, is the result of both



**Figure 7.** Flexible and stretchable conducting polymer based devices for neuromodulation. (a) PEDOT:PSS electrodes and OECTs were integrated into the bending plane of a 4  $\mu$ m thick parylene C device. (b) The ultraflexible probe was inserted with a stiff shuttle.<sup>140</sup> (c) The viscoplastic PEDOT:PSS electrode could expand along with the growing tissue. (d) The viscoplastic electrode (MorphE) induced little inflammation (inflammatory biomarker ED1) in comparison to a conventional cuff electrode. (e) Soft and stretchable microwire based on a silicone/PEDOT–PEG/CNTs composite. (f) Histology of chronically implanted nerves with the soft microwire (SW, left) and polyimide wire (PW, right). The soft wire induced less scar tissue around the wire. Parts a and b reproduced with permission from ref 140. Copyright 2015 John Wiley and Sons. Parts c and d reproduced with permission from ref 147. Copyright 2020 Springer Nature. Parts e and f reproduced with permission from ref 149. Copyright 2019 John Wiley and Sons.

softness and geometry. A stretchable material or device can be elongated, often in an elastic manner, while remaining functional. This typically requires tolerance to higher levels of strain within the materials than for flexible devices. To achieve a chronically stable neural interface, flexibility or stretchability is often required for surface electrodes interfacing peripheral nerves or the spinal cord.<sup>128,129</sup> In the case of penetrating neural probes, they should not induce a severe tissue response or migrate within the tissue over time. It is known that a mechanical mismatch between the neural probe and the soft neural tissue (E < 10 kPa for brain) can cause both issues, as natural bodily movements, respiration, and vascular pulsatility induce movements within the tissue.<sup>130-132</sup> The compliance of a rectangular probe is characterized by its axial stiffness  $k_{\rm A} = Ewt/l$  and bending stiffness  $k_{\rm B} = Ewt^3/l$  (elastic modulus E, width w, thickness t, length l). The advantage of thin polymer probes can be understood on the basis of the bending stiffness, as thickness is the most important property to achieve low bending stiffness, i.e., flexibility. For axial stiffness (elongation), thickness is less important, and a low elastic modulus is necessary to accommodate tissue motions.<sup>133</sup> The tunability of the mechanical properties of conducting polymers makes them attractive for flexible and stretchable neural interfaces. Various formulations of PE-DOT:PSS have gained the most attention, likely due to their superior chemical stability. Pristine dry PEDOT:PSS is rather hard and brittle, with an elastic modulus in the gigapascal range and a fracture strain around 2-6%.<sup>134</sup> The swelling behavior of PEDOT:PSS in water depends strongly on the processing conditions and additives. PEDOT:PSS with the addition of 5% ethylene glycol has been reported to have an elastic modulus in the 100 MPa range in the swollen state.<sup>135</sup> The addition of GOPS (3-glycidoxypropyltrimethoxysilane), a common stabilization additive, increases the wet elastic modulus to ~300 MPa.<sup>135</sup> A variety of additives can be used to soften

PEDOT:PSS films and improve their stretchability, for example, polyethylene glycol.<sup>136</sup> To reach really soft mechanical properties, conductive hydrogel formulations are employed.<sup>137,138</sup>

Parylene, polyimide, and SU-8 have been the most popular substrate and insulation materials for flexible neural interfaces. The total device thickness plays an important role here, as the bending stiffness is 1000 times higher for a 20  $\mu m$  thick device in comparison to a ultraflexible 2  $\mu m^{139}$  thick device. Williamson et al. developed a 4  $\mu$ m thick parylene probe with gold conductors and PEDOT:PSS electrodes and electrochemical transistors (Figure 7a,b).<sup>140</sup> Due to its ultraflexibility, the probe had to be attached to a rigid shuttle during insertion, after which it was delaminated and the shuttle was removed. The device could stimulate local populations of neurons and record activity with the transistor, while limiting the tissue response due to its outstanding flexibility. Boehler et al. developed an alternative approach for flexible neural probes as they included Dex-loaded PEDOT electrodes onto the probes.<sup>54</sup> The Dex could be actively released by electrical addressing of the drug-loaded PEDOT electrodes, which showed a positive effect during 12 weeks of implantation with respect to the proximity of neurons to the electrodes. Flexibility also allows for the development of nonplanar device geometries for various applications. Ferrari et al. combined ink jet printing of PEDOT:PSS with a heat-shrinkable polymer substrate to form cuff electrodes for nerve regeneration applications.<sup>141</sup> The device was able to stimulate regenerated motor axons to induce a muscular response 3 months after implantation. In another approach, Tian et al. used the flexibility of their parylene C-PEDOT:PSS microelectrodes to create a flexible tubular electrode with drug delivery capability.<sup>142</sup>

A recent trend is to go beyond the limitations of flexibility by developing soft and stretchable conducting polymer based



**Figure 8.** Examples of biohybrid neural interface devices. (a) Cell-seeded electrode consisting of Pt, conducting hydrogel, and hydrogel for culture of neuroprogenitor and glia cells. (b) (left) Living electrode concept where a neuronal axonal electrode is cultured *in vitro* within a columnar hydrogel with the potential to be injected in the brain and interfaced with a neuromodulation device. (right) Confocal reconstruction of a unidirectional, cerebral cortical neuronal living electrode at 11 days of culture *in vitro*, immunolabeled for axons ( $\beta$ -tubulin-III; red) and synapses (synapsin; green) with a nuclear counterstain (Hoechst; blue). The surrounding hydrogel microcolumn is shown in purple. (c) (left) Regenerative peripheral nerve interface (RPNI) that is based on a scaffold of acellular muscle coated with PEDOT that contains myoblasts and is wrapped around the end of the peripheral nerve. A section of the distal common peroneal nerve is removed (A), and the residual nerve (B) is implanted into the RPNI (C) for a minimum of 2 months. (right) *In situ* image of RPNI 4 months after implantation. (d) (right) Tissue engineered electronic nerve interface (TEENI): 16-channel device attached to the ends of a transected nerve. Insets show 1 mm diameter cross-sectional views of the construct with a single thread set (4) and a multiple thread set (3–4–3) arrangement. (left) Histological analysis of a TEENI device after a 6 week implantation. (left) Optical microscope image of an explanted nerve that regenerated through a TEENI hybrid scaffold with the microfabricated device visible inside the nerve. (top right) Light-sheet microscope image of a TEENI device (red) and the vasculature (green) inside a regenerated nerve. (center bottom) Image of regenerated axons within a TEENI device. Part a from ref 181. CC BY 3.0. Part b reproduced with permission from ref 183. Copyright 2019 IEEE.

stimulation devices. To achieve stretchability, all device layers must be stretchable or arranged geometrically so that they are isolated from strain. A special class of highly elastic polymers, elastomers, are therefore used as substrates and encapsulation for such devices. There exist a variety of different elastomers, although only a small portion of those are suitable for biomedical use and implantation.<sup>143</sup> Stretchable conducting polymers can be achieved by tailoring the material structure in combination with swelling in water<sup>137</sup> or by forming conducting polymer-elastomer composites.144 However, even modified conducting polymers typically have inferior robustness and stretchability in comparison to many elastomers. It is therefore of the utmost importance to create good adhesion between the substrate/encapsulation and the conducting polymer layer to achieve robust and stretchable devices. As many elastomers are hydrophobic and have low surface energy, activation by, e.g., oxygen plasma is often used to improve the adhesion between the layers.<sup>145</sup> Qi et al. developed stretchable highly conductive (~800 S/cm) PPvtoluenesulfonic acid conductors by the use of prestrained PDMS substrates.<sup>146</sup> The anchoring of the PPy conductors to the PDMS was facilitated by the fabrication of PPy nanowires as an adhesion layer, which greatly improved the adhesion to the PDMS substrate. Stretchable multielectrode arrays were used for acute recording of electrocorticographic signals and stimulation of the sciatic nerve in rats. To achieve even softer

stretchable electrode arrays, Liu et al. developed PEDOT-based hydrogel conductors (~50 S/cm) by dissolving an ionic liquid additive out of the conductors after the film formation. Soft  $(\sim 30 \text{ kPa})$  cuff electrodes were developed, based on the conductive hydrogel and a fluorinated substrate material, and chronically implanted around the sciatic nerve in mice. The soft cuff electrodes showed less tissue response and lower stimulation threshold than the commercial reference cuff electrode. By instead using glycerol as an additive to PEDOT:PSS, Liu et al. developed viscoplastic hydrogel electrodes  $(\sim 1 \text{ S/cm})$ .<sup>147</sup> Together with a viscoplastic polymer, electrodes that could expand along with growing tissue were achieved and implanted around the sciatic nerve of growing rats (Figure 7c,d). Penetrating probes are necessary to achieve higher specificity in peripheral nerve stimulation, but such probes typically induce a severe tissue response.<sup>148</sup> Zheng et al. addressed this issue by developing stretchable microwire electrodes based on a silicone/PEDOT-PEG/CNTs (<5 S/ cm) composite with an elastic modulus below 1 MPa (Figure 7e).<sup>149</sup> The implant could evoke force and compound muscle action potentials in the tibial nerve of rats and showed less scar tissue encapsulation after 1 month of implantation in comparison to a polyimide wire (Figure 7f). The above examples demonstrate the benefits of soft and stretchable conducting polymer electrodes for neuromodulation; however, a limiting factor is the relatively low conductivities of these

materials. It might therefore be beneficial to combine stretchable conducting polymers with high-performance stretchable inorganic conductors<sup>129,150</sup> for the next generation of soft and stretchable devices for neural modulation.

# 6. **BIOHYBRID INTERFACES**

Biohybrid neural interface devices combine principles of tissue engineering with bioelectronic technologies, 151-153 aiming to minimize or even eliminate the foreign body response and to improve the communication and signal transduction between the biotic and abiotic interfaces. Tissue regeneration principles can be used to restore the damaged tissue but also to form a more natural connection between the device and the target tissue. For example, the use of autologous iPSCs, induced pluripotent stem cells, that are harvested from the patient will in principle suppress any immune response at the implantation site. However, studies have shown that iPSCs can have low viability after transplantation and even form tumors.<sup>154</sup> On the other hand, neural stem cells (NSCs) have shown better viability and the ability to differentiate into both neurons and glia cells.<sup>155</sup> In addition, NSCs secrete neurotrophic factors that promote the axonal regeneration in the host neurons while at the same time reducing glial formation and enhancing healing.<sup>156</sup> Although the two fields have made significant progress independently over the past decades, biohybrid neural interface devices are at a very early stage of development with only a few examples in the literature for both the central and peripheral nervous systems.

#### 6.1. Biohybrid Interfaces in the CNS

Green et al. were the first to demonstrate the concept of a biohybrid electrode based on organic electronic materials<sup>157,158</sup> (Figure 8a). The living electrode construct, as they named it, was a Pt electrode with a conducting hydrogel that supported neural progenitor and glia cell growth.<sup>158</sup> The study focused on evaluating the electrode performance and cell viability in vitro. A PVA-based hydrogel was initially cross-linked on top of the Pt electrode, and then PEDOT was electropolymerized through the hydrogel in order to induce electronic conductivity. Then a macromer solution that contained neuroprogenitor or glia cells was deposited on top of the conducting hydrogel and cross-linked with UV in order to encapsulate the cells. Hydrogels are widely used materials for tissue engineering as they can mimic the mechanical properties of the in vivo environment and they can support cell growth with diffusion of nutrients and other signaling molecules. The electrode had initially a relatively high modulus of 140 kPa, but over time it became softer due to swelling, reaching 1.5 kPa after 21 days in an aqueous environment. In comparison with a neat Pt electrode, the living electrode construct had lower impedance (1-1000 Hz), higher charge storage capacity, and higher charge injection limit. Glia cells showed high viability, reaching 80% in the course of 7 days, while the viability of the neural progenitor cells was low. The neuroprogenitor cells were encapsulated immediately after harvest, and the authors speculate that the presence of cell debris might have negatively impacted the cells. The authors also evaluated the extracellular matrix production in an additional study and showed that both laminin and collagen were produced, with laminin distributed throughout the hydrogel while collagen was present only at the surface of cells. The cells, although they were distributed throughout the hydrogel, mostly formed aggregates. In this work the biohybrid electrode was only evaluated in vitro, and

while the electrical performance of the electrode was promising, the cell growth within the hydrogel scaffold requires further optimization. Furthermore, the dimensions of the electrode should be miniaturized for *in vivo* testing.

The first in vivo evaluation of a cell-seeded probe was presented by Purcell et al.<sup>156</sup> The probe was based on SU-8 encapsulated in parylene C and had an opening along its length where NSCs were seeded in an alginate hydrogel. The study focused only on the cell viability, and the probe had no active sites. The tissue response after implantation in the cortex of rats was evaluated at four time points over 3 months. Up to 1 week post implantation, higher neural density was observed around the cell-seeded probe in comparison with controls, but after 6 weeks increased neuronal loss and glial encapsulation were observed. The initial positive effect could be a result of the neurotrophic and neuroprotective factors that are released by the NSCs,<sup>159</sup> while the later negative effect could be due to reduced viability of the NSCs and/or a delayed immune response from the host tissue. In another work, NPCs were immobilized on laminin-coated Si neural probes.<sup>160</sup> The cells were cultured in vitro for 14 days, showing growth and differentiation along the probe, and then the probe was implanted in murine cortex. At 1 and 7 days post implantation viable NSCs were detected on the probe and in its proximity. Furthermore, the authors observed a reduced glial response that could be the effect of secreted neurotrophic factors from the NSCs. Cell-seeded probes are still at a very early stage of development. While these examples show promise in terms of host tissue response, a more in-depth investigation is still required in order to demonstrate how the seeded cells and the host tissue integrate and communicate over time.

Taking the idea of cell-seeded probes a step further is the concept of the living electrode introduced by Cullen et al.<sup>161</sup> The idea is to form an axon-based electrode consisting of a neuronal tissue engineered construct that can be injected into the brain and act as a transducer between the host tissue and an external electrical or optical neuromodulation device that will lie on the surface of the brain (Figure 8b). Depending on the nature of the engineered neurons, the living electrode can have excitatory, inhibitory, or modulatory effect as it will be determined by the type of synapses that will be formed with the host tissue. The motivation behind this approach is to enhance neuromodulation through a biological interface that can have high specificity, high synaptic density, and long-term integration. So far living electrodes have been demonstrated in vitro based on columnar hydrogels that support neural growth and longitudinal axonal outgrowth of glutamatergic, dopaminergic, and GABAergic neuron subtypes.<sup>162,163</sup> On the basis of the cell culture conditions and hydrogel composition, the length of the axons can vary between submillimeter and centimeter and, therefore, can target different areas in the brain after injection. In a preliminary in vivo study living electrodes with GFP-modified cortical neurons were microinjected between the cerebral cortex and the thalamus in rats.<sup>163</sup> At 7 and 28 days post implantation the implanted neurons survived, maintaining the engineered architecture, while there were indications of formed synapses with host neurons based on the presence of the presynaptic protein synapsin in the proximity of the transplanted neurons.

## 6.2. Biohybrid Interfaces in the PNS

Biohybrid devices for interfacing with the peripheral nervous system also exist. Similarly to the CNS devices, the goal is to



**Figure 9.** Piezoelectric thin films coupled with magnetostrictive materials allow for transduction of oscillating magnetic fields to resonant mechanical vibrations which in turn are converted by piezoelectric PVDF into alternating AC currents capable of direct neurostimulation. By using two different resonant frequencies and a diode bridge circuit, biphasic stimulation can be accomplished. Reproduced with permission from ref 169. Copyright 2020 Elsevier.

suppress the host response, in this case to minimize neuroma formation and axonal damage and to enhance device integration. Advanced prosthetics for example require high fidelity control with multiple channels of independent motor control and sensory feedback that can be achieved via a highdensity cell connection.

In a proof-of-concept study Urbanchek et al. presented the regenerative peripheral nerve interface (RPNI), a device that is composed of a scaffold that supports differentiation of myoblasts and regeneration of nerves as a new strategy for connecting divided peripheral nerves with artificial limbs<sup>164</sup> (Figure 8c). The scaffold consisted of an acellular muscle with chemically polymerized PEDOT. The distal end of a divided peroneal nerve was inserted in the cylindrical scaffold where myoblasts were cultured. The RPNI was evaluated on average 93 days after implantation. EMG activity was recorded from the RPNI, and the myoblasts within the construct developed into mature muscle that was reinnervated and revascularized without any indication of neuroma formation. Furthermore, neuromuscular junctions were detected, indicating formation of synapses between the regenerated axon and the myoblast derived muscle fibers. The PEDOT electrode surrounding the cultured cells opens the possibility for parallel stimulation/ recording, but that was not explored in this initial study.

Another hybrid approach for the PNS is the tissue engineered electronic nerve interface (TEENI) that aims to integrate soft and flexible electrode arrays into a hydrogel matrix that can act as scaffold for regeneration of nerves (Figure 8d).<sup>153</sup> In this case the scaffold does not include any cells, but the idea is that host cells will grow within the scaffold and make an intimate connection with the electrode array. It was first presented by Desai *et al.*<sup>165</sup> with an electrode array based on flexible polyimide (PI) electrodes integrated within a pro-regenerative scaffold that was then wrapped in decellularized small intestinal submucosa. In a following work the TEENI was implanted in a damaged rat sciatic nerve with the distal and proximal nerves placed at the two ends of the device. After only 4 days of implantation, the authors recorded single unit activity at the distal electrodes and were able to record electrophysiological activity over 6 weeks.<sup>166</sup> The TEENI was well integrated into the tissue with vascularization and axons throughout the scaffold. A more detailed immunohistochemical analysis was performed in another work and showed the presence of regenerated axons and Schwann cells but also a foreign body response related to the presence of the PI electrode threads.<sup>167</sup>

# 7. PIEZOELECTRIC STIMULATION

Piezoelectric materials generate a voltage upon mechanical deformation, resulting in current flow. It is possible therefore to extract power from a piezoelectric material. Periodic mechanical vibration can thus be transduced to alternating electrical currents, which can then be applied for neurostimulation. A number of organic polymeric materials are wellestablished piezoelectrics. The most prominent is PVDF (polyvinylidene fluoride),<sup>168</sup> which is used in numerous commercial electronic products and has likewise found its way into in vivo stimulation devices. Singer and co-workers recently reported the concept of magnetoelectric transduction for neurostimulation (Figure 9).<sup>169</sup> The process relies on PVDF for generating an AC current. PVDF is coupled with a magnetic strip which in turn vibrates with a resonant frequency excited by an external magnetic field. Therefore, a magnetic field generates a mechanical vibration, which is transduced by PVDF into AC current. Due to the excellent tissue-penetrating properties of magnetic fields, this kind of wireless stimulator has the potential for interfacing to deep targets, for example in the brain. The device consists of a thin film of PVDF which is laminated with Metglas SA1, a magnetostrictive alloy, and is encapsulated in parylene C, giving a minimal mechanical form factor. An alternative pathway is to couple acoustical waves directly to activate a piezoelectric material, which is the concept behind actuating implanted piezoelectric stimulators with focused ultrasound.<sup>170,171</sup> The focused ultrasound/ piezoelectric approach has gained increasing attention recently; however, inorganic piezoelectric crystals are used. The thin film form factors enabled by polymeric piezoelectrics such as

PVDF may enable more minimalistic and biocompatible stimulators in the future.

# 8. CONCLUSIONS AND OUTLOOK

Using organic electronic materials for in vivo bioelectronic interfaces offers a high degree of versatility due to the synthetic tunability of material properties. There is an increasing amount of experimental indications that organic electronic materials have good potential biocompatibility. The mechanical softness, relative to traditional ceramic, inorganic materials, can reduce the foreign body response upon implantation. On the other hand, bioorthogonality is desired. The chemical similarity between organic conductors and biology may not always be ideal for the living system. To date, the long-term effects of implanting organic electronic materials remain poorly understood. The most important outlook for this field of research is to establish the suitability of organic electronic materials for chronic applications. PEDOT-based materials have shown very promising performance for in vivo recording, for example in the CNS. Likewise, the use of organic electrodes like PEDOT has seen increased attention for stimulation applications in recent years,<sup>172</sup> with efforts focusing on understanding stimulation efficiency,<sup>173</sup> material stability,<sup>174–176</sup> and improving long-term device performance.<sup>177</sup> However, due to the lack of large patient studies utilizing such organic material systems, chronic safety remains an open question.

While organic materials have advantages as active bioelectronic interface components, their mechanical properties, and the role of organic substrates and encapsulants, are equally critical for successful neural interfaces. A wide range of elastic moduli can be achieved for conducting polymers, from gigapascal in the pristine state to kilopascal in conductive hydrogel formulations. This enables matching of the mechanical properties of interfaced tissues, which is of especial importance when interfacing deforming tissues in the PNS. The chemical structure of organic electronic materials also enables innovative approaches for the deployment of stimulation electrodes. Conducting polymers can be formulated into injectable dispersions that solidify in situ. The molecular nature of the conductors can also enable specific interactions with, and the bridging of, biological structures. Furthermore, gentle polymerization approaches may allow for in situ formation of integrated conductive structures. Altogether, organic electronics promise unparalleled integration with tissue and thereby specific neuromodulation and recording.

The neurostimulation field is increasingly pushing toward wireless solutions to enable less invasive stimulation *in vivo*. In line with this, the possibility of exploiting efficient light absorption by organic semiconductors has created the nascent field of organic optobioelectronic interfaces and stimulators. The amount of work *in vivo* remains very limited; however, the increasing diversity of organic stimulation devices tested under *in vitro* conditions indicates that this field is set to grow. A major question which must be confronted by the field is, once again, stability. Researchers often publish validations of successful performance but fail to carry out and report device stability.

Organic electronic materials have great potential for controlled delivery of drugs and biomolecules, as their structure allows for the incorporation and transport of molecular entities. As chemical stimulation is very versatile and typically operates in the low-frequency regime, it constitutes an attractive complement to high-frequency electrical stimulation. Organic electronic ion pumps have shown considerable promise for *in vivo* deployment, yet important questions must be answered regarding chronic stability and compatibility. Solutions for the replenishment of reservoirs must also be found, or the ion pump technology must focus on applications that require relatively low doses and/or only short-term application.

Overall, the field of in vivo organic bioelectronics is just beginning to gain larger interest and acceptance, as many materials and device concepts are validated at the in vitro stage and mature to the level of in vivo applications. Indeed, medical devices incorporating organic electronic materials (coatings) have just recently been awarded FDA and CE approval, e.g., Acutus Medical's AcQMap system<sup>178</sup> incorporating Heraeus's Amplicoat PEDOT formulation.<sup>179</sup> Heraeus (one of the largest producers of PEDOT and related derivatives) has confirmed<sup>180</sup> that they are currently working on commercialization of several additional applications for Amplicoat-including neuromodulation-but only the AcQMap system has reached the level of FDA/CE approval. An important caveat to the push for medical approval and in vivo or even in-human testing is that scientists working in this field should consider thorough characterization of materials and devices ex vivo, especially with regard to stability and reliability. This is important from the point of view of ethical use of laboratory animals, where scientists should optimize their approaches as much as possible before planning in vivo experiments.

Altogether, organic electronics materials and systems already present promising capabilities for neuromodulation technology. As preclinical demonstrators are translated into clinical devices, we feel certain that patients in the not-too-distant future will benefit from such organic bioelectronic technologies. This being said, the *in vivo* chronic test of time is the next frontier for organic bioelectronics to prove itself for wide-scale acceptance in neuromodulation protocols.

## **AUTHOR INFORMATION**

#### **Corresponding Author**

Magnus Berggren – Laboratory of Organic Electronics, Department of Science and Technology, Linköping University, 601 74 Norrköping, Sweden; orcid.org/0000-0001-5154-0291; Email: magnus.berggren@liu.se

## Authors

- Eric D. Głowacki Laboratory of Organic Electronics, Department of Science and Technology, Linköping University, 601 74 Norrköping, Sweden; Bioelectronics Materials and Devices, Central European Institute of Technology, Brno University of Technology, 612 00 Brno, Czech Republic;
  orcid.org/0000-0002-0280-8017
- Daniel T. Simon Laboratory of Organic Electronics, Department of Science and Technology, Linköping University, 601 74 Norrköping, Sweden; ⊙ orcid.org/0000-0002-2799-3490
- Eleni Stavrinidou Laboratory of Organic Electronics, Department of Science and Technology, Linköping University, 601 74 Norrköping, Sweden
- Klas Tybrandt Laboratory of Organic Electronics, Department of Science and Technology, Linköping University, 601 74 Norrköping, Sweden; Orcid.org/0000-0002-9845-446X

Complete contact information is available at: https://pubs.acs.org/10.1021/acs.chemrev.1c00390

## **Author Contributions**

The manuscript was written through contributions of all authors. All authors contributed equally and are listed alphabetically by last name.

## Notes

The authors declare no competing financial interest.

## **Biographies**

Magnus Berggren received his Ph.D. in applied physics in 1996 from Linköping University. He then joined Bell Laboratories as a postdoc in Murray Hill, NJ, USA. Since 2002, he has been professor in organic electronics at Linköping University and the founding director of the Laboratory of Organic Electronics (LOE), today including more than 100 scientists. Magnus Berggren is one of the pioneers of printed organic electronics and organic bioelectronics. In 2012, he was elected member of the Royal Swedish Academy of Sciences, in 2014 he received the Marcus Wallenberg Price, in 2016 he was awarded the IVA Gold Medal, and in 2018 he was elected member of the Royal Swedish Academy of Engineering Sciences. He is the cofounder of nine companies.

Eric D. Głowacki completed his Ph.D. in chemistry in 2013 at the Johannes Kepler University (JKU) in Linz, Austria, working on bioelectronic semiconductors and flexible electronic devices. He continued at JKU working on devices for electrophysiology. In 2016, he was awarded a Wallenberg Molecular Medicine Fellowship, which allowed him to start a research group in 2017 at Linköping University (LiU) in Sweden. His group has worked on devices for stimulation of the nervous system, as well as reactive oxygen species generation. In 2020, he was awarded the European Research Council Starting Grant, with which he established a new research group dedicated to bioelectronics research at CEITEC, Brno University of Technology, in the Czech Republic.

Daniel T. Simon received his Ph.D. in physics in 2007 from the University of California, Santa Cruz (USA), where he focused on electronically patterned polymer films on microelectrode arrays, lightemitting electrochemical cells (LECs), and nanoparticle-based nonvolatile memory (in collaboration with IBM Almaden). Later that year, he joined the Laboratory of Organic Electronics (LOE) at Linköping University as a postdoctoral researcher, where he focused on converting *in vitro* drug delivery technology for use *in vivo*. Since 2011, Daniel has led and significantly expanded the Organic Bioelectronics group of the Laboratory of Organic Electronics, broadening the group's focus into biosensors, e-health, and implantable therapeutics. In 2013, he became an associate professor.

Eleni Stavrinidou is associate professor and leader of the Electronic Plants group at Linköping University. She received a Ph.D. in Microelectronics from École Nationale Supérieure des Mines de Saint-Étienne (France) in 2014. She then did her postdoctoral training at Linköping University during which she was awarded a Marie Curie fellowship. In 2017, she became assistant professor in Organic Electronics at Linköping University and established the Electronic Plants group. She received several grants including a Swedish Research Council Starting Grant and she is the Coordinator of the HyPhOE-FET-OPEN project. In 2019, she received the L'Oréal-UNESCO For Women in Science prize in Sweden. In 2020, she became associate professor and docent in Applied Physics. The same year she was awarded the Future Research Leaders grant by the Swedish Foundation for Strategic Research. Her research interests focus on organic electronics for plant monitoring and optimization, energy applications, and biohybrid systems.

Klas Tybrandt received his Ph.D. in organic electronics in 2012 at the Laboratory of Organic Electronics (LOE) at Linköping University. His work was focused on the development of ionic components and circuits, including the highlights of inventing the first ionic transistor functional at physiological salt concentrations and the first complementary ionic circuits. He continued to work as a postdoc at LOE for 1 year and then received a postdoc fellowship from the Swedish Research Council to join the Laboratory of Biosensors and Bioelectronics at ETH Zurich. From this point forward he changed his research topic to stretchable electronics, with focus on soft and stretchable materials for bioelectronics. In 2016, he returned to LOE as an assistant professor, received the Ingvar Carlsson Award, and established the Soft Electronics group. In 2018, he became an associate professor, and in 2020 he was awarded the Future Research Leaders grant from the Swedish Foundation for Strategic Research.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Caroline Lindholm for compiling the manuscript and assisting with the content. Funding for the time committed to compiling this review was provided by the Knut and Alice Wallenberg Foundation, the Swedish Foundation for Strategic Research, the Swedish Research Council, the European Research Council (ERC, Advanced Grant for M.B.), and the Önnesjö Foundation. E.D.G. is grateful for support from the ERC under the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program (Grant Agreement No. 949191). K.T. and E.S. received additional support from the Swedish Government Strategic Research Area in Materials Science on Advanced Functional Materials at Linköping University (Faculty Grant SFO-Mat-LiU No. 2009-00971).

#### REFERENCES

(1) Kandel, E. R.; Schwartz, J. H.; Jessell, T. M.; Siegelbaum, S. A.; Hudspeth, A. J. *Principles of Neural Science*, 5th ed.; McGraw-Hill Education: 2000.

(2) Lozano, A. M.; Lipsman, N.; Bergman, H.; Brown, P.; Chabardes, S.; Chang, J. W.; Matthews, K.; McIntyre, C. C.; Schlaepfer, T. E.; Schulder, M.; Temel, Y.; Volkmann, J.; Krauss, J. K. Deep Brain Stimulation: Current Challenges and Future Directions. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* **2019**, *15* (3), 148–160.

(3) Chiken, S.; Nambu, A. Disrupting Neuronal Transmission: Mechanism of DBS? *Front. Syst. Neurosci.* 2014, 8 (MAR), 33.

(4) Chiken, S.; Nambu, A. Mechanism of Deep Brain Stimulation. *Neuroscientist* **2016**, *22* (3), 313–322.

(5) Parpura, V.; Silva, G. A.; Tass, P. A.; Bennet, K. E.; Meyyappan, M.; Koehne, J.; Lee, K. H.; Andrews, R. J. Neuromodulation: Selected Approaches and Challenges. *J. Neurochem.* **2013**, *124* (4), 436–453.

(6) Ramirez-Zamora, A.; Giordano, J. J.; Gunduz, A.; Brown, P.; Sanchez, J. C.; Foote, K. D.; Almeida, L.; Starr, P. A.; Bronte-Stewart, H. M.; Hu, W.; McIntyre, C.; Goodman, W.; Kumsa, D.; Grill, W. M.; Walker, H. C.; Johnson, M. D.; Vitek, J. L.; Greene, D.; Rizzuto, D. S.; Song, D.; Berger, T. W.; Hampson, R. E.; Deadwyler, S. A.; Hochberg, L. R.; Schiff, N. D.; Stypulkowski, P.; Worrell, G.; Tiruvadi, V.; Mayberg, H. S.; Jimenez-Shahed, J.; Nanda, P.; Sheth, S. A.; Gross, R. E.; Lempka, S. F.; Li, L.; Deeb, W.; Okun, M. S. Evolving Applications, Technological Challenges and Future Opportunities in Neuromodulation: Proceedings of the Fifth Annual Deep Brain Stimulation Think Tank. *Front. Neurosci.* 2018, *11*, 734. (7) Akopyan, F.; Sawada, J.; Cassidy, A.; Alvarez-Icaza, R.; Arthur, J.; Merolla, P.; Imam, N.; Nakamura, Y.; Datta, P.; Nam, G.-J.; Taba, B.; Beakes, M.; Brezzo, B.; Kuang, J. B.; Manohar, R.; Risk, W. P.; Jackson, B.; Modha, D. S. TrueNorth: Design and Tool Flow of a 65 MW 1 Million Neuron Programmable Neurosynaptic Chip. *IEEE Trans. Comput. Des. Integr. Circuits Syst.* **2015**, *34* (10), 1537–1557.
(8) Schoen, I.; Fromherz, P. Activation of Na<sup>+</sup> Channels in Cell Membrane by Capacitive Stimulation with Silicon Chip. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2005**, *87* (19), 193901.

(9) Berggren, M.; Richter-Dahlfors, A. Organic Bioelectronics. Adv. Mater. 2007, 19 (20), 3201–3213.

(10) Hambrecht, F. T. Biomaterials Research in Neural Prostheses. *Biomaterials* **1982**, 3 (3), 187–188.

(11) Gerhardt, G. A.; Oke, A. F.; Nagy, G.; Moghaddam, B.; Adams, R. N. Nafion-Coated Electrodes with High Selectivity for CNS Electrochemistry. *Brain Res.* **1984**, *290* (2), *390–395*.

(12) Shamma-Donoghue, S. A.; May, G. A.; Cotter, N. E.; White, R. L.; Simmons, F. B. Thin-Film Multielectrode Arrays For A Cochlear Prosthesis. *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices* **1982**, *29* (1), 136–144.

(13) Heywang, G.; Jonas, F. Poly(Alkylenedioxythiophene)s - New, Very Stable Conducting Polymers. *Adv. Mater.* **1992**, *4* (2), 116–118.

(14) Keiji Kanazawa, K.; Diaz, A. F.; Gill, W. D.; Grant, P. M.; Street, G. B.; Piero Gardini, G.; Kwak, J. F. Polypyrrole: An Electrochemically Synthesized Conducting Organic Polymer. *Synth. Met.* **1980**, *1* (3), 329–336.

(15) Aizawa, M. Design and Fabrication of Biomolecular Electronic Devices and Neuro Devices In *Proceedings of the Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society;* IEEE: 1991; Vol. 13, pp 1792–1793..

(16) Williams, R. L.; Doherty, P. J. A Preliminary Assessment of Poly(Pyrrole) in Nerve Guide Studies. J. Mater. Sci.: Mater. Med. **1994**, 5 (6-7), 429-433.

(17) McNaughton, T. G.; Horch, K. W. Mechanical Testing of Metallic and Polymeric Intrafascicular Electrodes. In *Proceedings of* 16th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society; IEEE: 1994; Vol. 2, pp 806–807..

(18) Schmidt, C. E.; Shastri, V. R.; Vacanti, J. P.; Langer, R. Stimulation of Neurite Outgrowth Using an Electrically Conducting Polymer. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **1997**, *94* (17), 8948–8953.

(19) Collier, J. H.; Camp, J. P.; Hudson, T. W.; Schmidt, C. E. Synthesis and Characterization of Polypyrrole-Hyaluronic Acid Composite Biomaterials for Tissue Engineering Applications. *J. Biomed. Mater. Res.* **2000**, *50* (4), 574–584.

(20) Cui, X.; Lee, V. A.; Raphael, Y.; Wiler, J. A.; Hetke, J. F.; Anderson, D. J.; Martin, D. C. Surface Modification of Neural Recording Electrodes with Conducting Polymer/Biomolecule Blends. *J. Biomed. Mater. Res.* **2001**, *56* (2), 261–272.

(21) Cui, X.; Hetke, J. F.; Wiler, J. A.; Anderson, D. J.; Martin, D. C. Electrochemical Deposition and Characterization of Conducting Polymer Polypyrrole/PSS on Multichannel Neural Probes. *Sens. Actuators, A* **2001**, *93* (1), 8–18.

(22) Nyberg, T.; Inganäs, O.; Jerregård, H. Polymer Hydrogel Microelectrodes for Neural Communication. *Biomed. Microdevices* **2002**, *4* (1), 43–52.

(23) Wang, X.; Gu, X.; Yuan, C.; Chen, S.; Zhang, P.; Zhang, T.; Yao, J.; Chen, F.; Chen, G. Evaluation of Biocompatibility of Polypyrrole in Vitro and in Vivo. *J. Biomed. Mater. Res.* **2004**, *68A* (3), 411–422.

(24) Wallace, G. G.; Kane-Maguire, L. A. P. Manipulating and Monitoring Biomolecular Interactions with Conducting Electroactive Polymers. *Adv. Mater.* **2002**, *14* (13–14), 953–960.

(25) Clark, G. Research Directions for Future Generations of Cochlear Implants. *Cochlear Implants Int.* **2004**, 5 (sup1), 2–8.

(26) Kim, S. H.; Oh, K. W.; Bahk, J. H. Electrochemically Synthesized Polypyrrole and Cu-Plated Nylon/Spandex for Electro-therapeutic Pad Electrode. *J. Appl. Polym. Sci.* **2004**, *91* (6), 4064–4071.

(27) Zhang, Z.; Rouabhia, M.; Wang, Z.; Roberge, C.; Shi, G.; Roche, P.; Li, J.; Dao, L. H. Electrically Conductive Biodegradable Polymer Composite for Nerve Regeneration: Electricity-Stimulated Neurite Outgrowth and Axon Regeneration. *Artif. Organs* **2007**, *31* (1), 13–22.

(28) Richardson, R. T.; Thompson, B.; Moulton, S.; Newbold, C.; Lum, M. G.; Cameron, A.; Wallace, G.; Kapsa, R.; Clark, G.; O'Leary, S. The Effect of Polypyrrole with Incorporated Neurotrophin-3 on the Promotion of Neurite Outgrowth from Auditory Neurons. *Biomaterials* **2007**, *28* (3), 513–523.

(29) Forcelli, P. A.; Sweeney, C. T.; Kammerich, A. D.; Lee, B. C.-W.; Rubinson, L. H.; Kayinamura, Y. P.; Gale, K.; Rubinson, J. F. Histocompatibility and in Vivo Signal Throughput for PEDOT, PEDOP, P3MT, and Polycarbazole Electrodes. *J. Biomed. Mater. Res., Part A* 2012, *100A* (12), 3455–3462.

(30) Asplund, M.; Thaning, E.; Lundberg, J.; Sandberg-Nordqvist, A. C.; Kostyszyn, B.; Inganas, O.; von Holst, H. Toxicity Evaluation of PEDOT/Biomolecular Composites Intended for Neural Communication Electrodes. *Biomed. Mater.* **2009**, *4* (4), No. 045009.

(31) Keohan, F.; Wei, X. F.; Wongsarnpigoon, A.; Lazaro, E.; Darga, J. E.; Grill, W. M. Fabrication and Evaluation of Conductive Elastomer Electrodes for Neural Stimulation. *J. Biomater. Sci., Polym. Ed.* **2007**, *18* (8), 1057–1073.

(32) Durgam, H.; Sapp, S.; Deister, C.; Khaing, Z.; Chang, E.; Luebben, S.; Schmidt, C. E. Novel Degradable Co-Polymers of Polypyrrole Support Cell Proliferation and Enhance Neurite out-Growth with Electrical Stimulation. *J. Biomater. Sci., Polym. Ed.* **2010**, *21* (10), 1265–1282.

(33) Venkatraman, S.; Hendricks, J.; King, Z. A.; Sereno, A. J.; Richardson-Burns, S.; Martin, D. C.; Carmena, J. M. In Vitro and in Vivo Evaluation of PEDOT Microelectrodes for Neural Stimulation and Recording. *IEEE Trans. Neural Syst. Rehabil. Eng.* **2011**, *19* (3), 307–316.

(34) Green, R. A.; Matteucci, P. B.; Hassarati, R. T.; Giraud, B.; Dodds, C. W. D.; Chen, S.; Byrnes-Preston, P. J.; Suaning, G. J.; Poole-Warren, L. A.; Lovell, N. H. Performance of Conducting Polymer Electrodes for Stimulating Neuroprosthetics. *J. Neural Eng.* **2013**, *10* (1), 016009.

(35) Choi, J. S.; Park, J. S.; Kim, B.; Lee, B.-T.; Yim, J.-H. In Vitro Biocompatibility of Vapour Phase Polymerised Conductive Scaffolds for Cell Lines. *Polymer* **2017**, *124*, 95–100.

(36) Peramo, A.; Urbanchek, M. G.; Spanninga, S. A.; Povlich, L. K.; Cederna, P.; Martin, D. C. In Situ Polymerization of a Conductive Polymer in Acellular Muscle Tissue Constructs. *Tissue Eng., Part A* **2008**, 14 (3), 423–432.

(37) Ouyang, L.; Green, R.; Feldman, K. E.; Martin, D. C. Direct Local Polymerization of Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxythiophene) in Rat Cortex. *Prog. Brain Res.* **2011**, *194*, 263–271.

(38) Ouyang, L.; Shaw, C. L.; Kuo, C.; Griffin, A. L.; Martin, D. C. In Vivo Polymerization of Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxythiophene) in the Living Rat Hippocampus Does Not Cause a Significant Loss of Performance in a Delayed Alternation Task. *J. Neural Eng.* **2014**, *11* (2), 026005.

(39) Vara, H.; Collazos-Castro, J. E. Enhanced Spinal Cord Microstimulation Using Conducting Polymer-Coated Carbon Microfibers. *Acta Biomater.* **2019**, *90*, 71–86.

(40) Carli, S.; Bianchi, M.; Zucchini, E.; Di Lauro, M.; Prato, M.; Murgia, M.; Fadiga, L.; Biscarini, F. Electrodeposited PEDOT:Nafion Composite for Neural Recording and Stimulation. *Adv. Healthcare Mater.* **2019**, *8* (19), 1900765.

(41) Zinger, B.; Miller, L. L. Timed Release of Chemicals from Polypyrrole Films. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106 (22), 6861–6863.

(42) Svirskis, D.; Travas-Sejdic, J.; Rodgers, A.; Garg, S. Electrochemically Controlled Drug Delivery Based on Intrinsically Conducting Polymers. J. Controlled Release 2010, 146 (1), 6–15.

(43) Simon, D. T.; Gabrielsson, E. O.; Tybrandt, K.; Berggren, M. Organic Bioelectronics: Bridging the Signaling Gap between Biology and Technology. *Chem. Rev.* **2016**, *116* (21), 13009–13041.

(44) Otero, T. F.; Martinez, J. G.; Arias-Pardilla, J. Biomimetic Electrochemistry from Conducting Polymers. *Electrochim. Acta* 2012, *84*, 112–128.

(45) Green, R.; Abidian, M. R. Conducting Polymers for Neural Prosthetic and Neural Interface Applications. *Adv. Mater.* **2015**, 27 (46), 7620–7637.

(46) Thompson, B. C.; Moulton, S. E.; Richardson, R. T.; Wallace, G. G. Effect of the Dopant Anion in Polypyrrole on Nerve Growth and Release of a Neurotrophic Protein. *Biomaterials* **2011**, *32* (15), 3822–3831.

(47) Stauffer, W. R. R.; Lau, P.-M.; Bi, G.-Q.; Cui, X. T. T. Rapid Modulation of Local Neural Activity by Controlled Drug Release from Polymer-Coated Recording Microelectrodes. *J. Neural Eng.* **2011**, *8* (4), No. 044001.

(48) Wu, L.; Wang, J.; Gao, N.; Ren, J.; Zhao, A.; Qu, X. Electrically Pulsatile Responsive Drug Delivery Platform for Treatment of Alzheimer's Disease. *Nano Res.* **2015**, *8* (7), 2400–2414.

(49) Löffler, S.; Seyock, S.; Nybom, R.; Jacobson, G. B.; Richter-Dahlfors, A. Electrochemically Triggered Release of Acetylcholine from ScCO2 Impregnated Conductive Polymer Films Evokes Intracellular Ca2+ Signaling in Neurotypic SH-SY5Y Cells. J. Controlled Release 2016, 243, 283–290.

(50) Boehler, C.; Oberueber, F.; Asplund, M. Tuning Drug Delivery from Conducting Polymer Films for Accurately Controlled Release of Charged Molecules. *J. Controlled Release* **2019**, *304*, 173–180.

(51) Hendy, G. M.; Breslin, C. B. The Incorporation and Controlled Release of Dopamine from a Sulfonated  $\beta$ -Cyclodextrin-Doped Conducting Polymer. J. Polym. Res. **2019**, 26 (3), 61.

(52) Krukiewicz, K.; Kowalik, A.; Turczyn, R.; Biggs, M. J. P. In Vitro Attenuation of Astrocyte Activation and Neuroinflammation through Ibuprofen-Doping of Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxypyrrole) Formulations. *Bioelectrochemistry* **2020**, *134*, 107528.

(53) Muller, R.; Yue, Z.; Ahmadi, S.; Ng, W.; Grosse, W. M.; Cook, M. J.; Wallace, G. G.; Moulton, S. E. Development and Validation of a Seizure Initiated Drug Delivery System for the Treatment of Epilepsy. *Sens. Actuators, B* **2016**, *236*, 732–740.

(54) Boehler, C.; Kleber, C.; Martini, N.; Xie, Y.; Dryg, I.; Stieglitz, T.; Hofmann, U. G.; Asplund, M. Actively Controlled Release of Dexamethasone from Neural Microelectrodes in a Chronic in Vivo Study. *Biomaterials* **2017**, *129*, 176–187.

(55) Du, Z. J.; Bi, G.-Q.; Cui, X. T. Electrically Controlled Neurochemical Release from Dual-Layer Conducting Polymer Films for Precise Modulation of Neural Network Activity in Rat Barrel Cortex. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2018**, *28* (12), 1703988.

(56) Woeppel, K. M.; Zheng, X. S.; Schulte, Z. M.; Rosi, N. L.; Cui, X. T. Nanoparticle Doped PEDOT for Enhanced Electrode Coatings and Drug Delivery. *Adv. Healthcare Mater.* **2019**, *8* (21), 1900622.

(57) Arbring Sjöström, T.; Berggren, M.; Gabrielsson, E. O.; Janson, P.; Poxson, D. J.; Seitanidou, M.; Simon, D. T. A Decade of Iontronic Delivery Devices. *Adv. Mater. Technol.* **2018**, *3* (5), 1700360.

(58) Chun, H.; Chung, T. D. Iontronics. Annu. Rev. Anal. Chem. 2015, 8 (1), 441-462.

(59) Isaksson, J.; Kjäll, P.; Nilsson, D.; Robinson, N.; Berggren, M.; Richter-Dahlfors, A. Electronic Control of Ca2+ Signalling in Neuronal Cells Using an Organic Electronic Ion Pump. *Nat. Mater.* **2007**, *6* (9), 673–679.

(60) Tybrandt, K.; Larsson, K. C.; Kurup, S.; Simon, D. T.; Kjäll, P.; Isaksson, J.; Sandberg, M.; Jager, E. W. H.; Richter-Dahlfors, A.; Berggren, M. Translating Electronic Currents to Precise Acetylcholine-Induced Neuronal Signaling Using an Organic Electrophoretic Delivery Device. *Adv. Mater.* **2009**, *21* (44), 4442–4446.

(61) Uguz, I.; Proctor, C. M.; Curto, V. F.; Pappa, A.-M.; Donahue, M. J.; Ferro, M.; Owens, R. M.; Khodagholy, D.; Inal, S.; Malliaras, G. G. A Microfluidic Ion Pump for In Vivo Drug Delivery. *Adv. Mater.* **2017**, *29* (27), 1701217.

(62) Poxson, D. J.; Gabrielsson, E. O.; Bonisoli, A.; Linderhed, U.; Abrahamsson, T.; Matthiesen, I.; Tybrandt, K.; Berggren, M.; Simon, D. T. Capillary-Fiber Based Electrophoretic Delivery Device. ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces **2019**, *11* (15), 14200–14207.

(63) Gabrielsson, E. O.; Tybrandt, K.; Berggren, M. Ion Diode Logics for PH Control. *Lab Chip* **2012**, *12* (14), 2507.

(64) Janson, P.; Gabrielsson, E. O.; Lee, K. J.; Berggren, M.; Simon, D. T. An Ionic Capacitor for Integrated Iontronic Circuits. *Adv. Mater. Technol.* **2019**, *4* (4), 1800494.

(65) Tybrandt, K.; Larsson, K. C.; Richter-Dahlfors, A.; Berggren, M. Ion Bipolar Junction Transistors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **2010**, 107 (22), 9929–9932.

(66) Tybrandt, K.; Gabrielsson, E. O.; Berggren, M. Toward Complementary Ionic Circuits: The Npn Ion Bipolar Junction Transistor. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2011, 133 (26), 10141–10145.

(67) Gabrielsson, E. O.; Tybrandt, K.; Berggren, M. Polyphosphonium-Based Ion Bipolar Junction Transistors. *Biomicrofluidics* **2014**, 8 (6), No. 064116.

(68) Gabrielsson, E. O.; Janson, P.; Tybrandt, K.; Simon, D. T.; Berggren, M. A Four-Diode Full-Wave Ionic Current Rectifier Based on Bipolar Membranes: Overcoming the Limit of Electrode Capacity. *Adv. Mater.* **2014**, *26* (30), 5143–5147.

(69) Tybrandt, K.; Forchheimer, R.; Berggren, M. Logic Gates Based on Ion Transistors. *Nat. Commun.* **2012**, *3* (May), 871.

(70) Simon, D. T.; Kurup, S.; Larsson, K. C.; Hori, R.; Tybrandt, K.; Goiny, M.; Jager, E. W. H.; Berggren, M.; Canlon, B.; Richter-Dahlfors, A. Organic Electronics for Precise Delivery of Neuro-transmitters to Modulate Mammalian Sensory Function. *Nat. Mater.* **2009**, *8* (9), 742–746.

(71) Jonsson, A.; Song, Z.; Nilsson, D.; Meyerson, B.; Simon, D. T.; Linderoth, B.; Berggren, M. Therapy Using Implanted Organic Bioelectronics. *Sci. Adv.* **2015**, *1* (4), e1500039–e1500039.

(72) Proctor, C. M.; Slézia, A.; Kaszas, A.; Ghestem, A.; del Agua, I.; Pappa, A.-M.; Bernard, C.; Williamson, A. J.; Malliaras, G. G. Electrophoretic Drug Delivery for Seizure Control. *Sci. Adv.* **2018**, *4* (8), eaau1291.

(73) Proctor, C. M.; Uguz, I.; Slezia, A.; Curto, V.; Inal, S.; Williamson, A.; Malliaras, G. G. An Electrocorticography Device with an Integrated Microfluidic Ion Pump for Simultaneous Neural Recording and Electrophoretic Drug Delivery In Vivo. *Adv. Biosyst.* **2019**, *3* (2), 1800270.

(74) Arbring Sjöström, T.; Ivanov, A. I.; Bernard, C.; Tybrandt, K.; Poxson, D. J.; Simon, D. T.; Berggren, M. Design and Operation of Hybrid Microfluidic Iontronic Probes for Regulated Drug Delivery. *Adv. Mater. Technol.* **2021**, *6* (2), 2001006.

(75) Jonsson, A.; Sjöström, T. A. A.; Tybrandt, K.; Berggren, M.; Simon, D. T. Chemical Delivery Array with Millisecond Neurotransmitter Release. *Sci. Adv.* **2016**, *2* (11), e1601340.

(76) Sjöström, T. A.; Jonsson, A.; Gabrielsson, E. O.; Berggren, M.; Simon, D. T.; Tybrandt, K. Miniaturized Ionic Polarization Diodes for Neurotransmitter Release at Synaptic Speeds. *Adv. Mater. Technol.* **2020**, 5 (3), 1900750.

(77) Strakosas, X.; Seitanidou, M.; Tybrandt, K.; Berggren, M.; Simon, D. T. An Electronic Proton-Trapping Ion Pump for Selective Drug Delivery. *Sci. Adv.* **2021**, *7* (5), eabd8738.

(78) Lin, Y.; Li, Y.; Zhan, X. Small Molecule Semiconductors for High-Efficiency Organic Photovoltaics. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2012**, *41* (11), 4245–4272.

(79) Loutfy, R. O. Bulk Optical Properties of Phthalocyanine Pigment Particles The Optical Absorption of X-H2Pc Particles. *Can. J. Chem.* **1981**, *59*, 549–554.

(80) Günter, C.; Delbeke, J.; Ortiz-Catalan, M. Safety of Long-Term Electrical Peripheral Nerve Stimulation: Review of the State of the Art. J. Neuroeng. Rehabil. 2019, 16 (1), 13.

(81) McCreery, D. B.; Agnew, W. F.; Yuen, T. G. H.; Bullara, L. Charge Density and Charge per Phase as Cofactors in Neural Injury Induced by Electrical Stimulation. *IEEE Trans. Biomed. Eng.* **1990**, 37 (10), 996–1001.

(82) Cogan, S. F.; Ludwig, K. A.; Welle, C. G.; Takmakov, P. Tissue Damage Thresholds during Therapeutic Electrical Stimulation. *J. Neural Eng.* **2016**, *13* (2), 021001.

(83) Sekirnjak, C.; Hottowy, P.; Sher, A.; Dabrowski, W.; Litke, a M.; Chichilnisky, E. J. Electrical Stimulation of Mammalian Retinal Ganglion Cells with Multielectrode Arrays. *J. Neurophysiol.* **2006**, 95 (6), 3311–3327.

(84) Albert, E. S.; Bec, J. M.; Desmadryl, G.; Chekroud, K.; Travo, C.; Gaboyard, S.; Bardin, F.; Marc, I.; Dumas, M.; Lenaers, G.; Hamel, C.; Muller, A.; Chabbert, C. TRPV4 Channels Mediate the Infrared Laser-Evoked Response in Sensory Neurons. *J. Neurophysiol.* **2012**, *107* (12), 3227–3234.

(85) Sytnyk, M.; Jakešová, M.; Litviňuková, M.; Mashkov, O.; Kriegner, D.; Stangl, J.; Nebesářová, J.; Fecher, F. W.; Schöfberger, W.; Sariciftci, N. S.; Schindl, R.; Heiss, W.; Głowacki, E. D. Cellular Interfaces with Hydrogen-Bonded Organic Semiconductor Hierarchical Nanocrystals. *Nat. Commun.* **201**7, *8*, 91.

(86) Lodola, F.; Martino, N.; Tullii, G.; Lanzani, G.; Antognazza, M. R. Conjugated Polymers Mediate Effective Activation of the Mammalian Ion Channel Transient Receptor Potential Vanilloid 1. *Sci. Rep.* **2017**, *7* (July), 8477.

(87) Martino, N.; Feyen, P.; Porro, M.; Bossio, C.; Zucchetti, E.; Ghezzi, D.; Benfenati, F.; Lanzani, G.; Antognazza, M. R. Photo-thermal Cellular Stimulation in Functional Bio-Polymer Interfaces. *Sci. Rep.* **2015**, *5* (1), 8911.

(88) Shapiro, M. G.; Homma, K.; Villarreal, S.; Richter, C.-P.; Bezanilla, F. Infrared Light Excites Cells by Changing Their Electrical Capacitance. *Nat. Commun.* **2012**, *3*, 736.

(89) Carvalho-de-Souza, J. L.; Treger, J. S.; Dang, B.; Kent, S. B. H.; Pepperberg, D. R.; Bezanilla, F. Photosensitivity of Neurons Enabled by Cell-Targeted Gold Nanoparticles. *Neuron* **2015**, *86* (1), 207–217. (90) Jiang, Y.; Carvalho-de-Souza, J. L.; Wong, R. C. S.; Luo, Z.; Isheim, D.; Zuo, X.; Nicholls, A. W.; Jung, I. W.; Yue, J.; Liu, D.-J.; Wang, Y.; De Andrade, V.; Xiao, X.; Navrazhnykh, L.; Weiss, D. E.; Wu, X.; Seidman, D. N.; Bezanilla, F.; Tian, B. Heterogeneous Silicon Mesostructures for Lipid-Supported Bioelectric Interfaces. *Nat. Mater.* **2016**, *15*, 1023–1030.

(91) Zimmerman, J. F.; Tian, B. Nongenetic Optical Methods for Measuring and Modulating Neuronal Response. *ACS Nano* **2018**, *12*, 4086–4095.

(92) Hong, Y.; Cho, W.; Kim, J.; Hwng, S.; Lee, E.; Heo, D.; Ku, M.; Suh, J.-S.; Yang, J.; Kim, J. H. Photothermal Ablation of Cancer Cells Using Self-Doped Polyaniline Nanoparticles. *Nanotechnology* **2016**, 27 (18), 185104.

(93) McCarthy, B.; Cudykier, A.; Singh, R.; Levi-Polyachenko, N.; Soker, S. Semiconducting Polymer Nanoparticles for Photothermal Ablation of Colorectal Cancer Organoids. *Sci. Rep.* **2021**, *11* (1), 1– 12.

(94) Chowdhury, P.; Fortin, P.; Suppes, G.; Holdcroft, S. Aqueous Photoelectrochemical Reduction of Anthraquinone Disulfonate at Organic Polymer Films. *Macromol. Chem. Phys.* **2016**, *217*, 1119–1127.

(95) Bellani, S.; Antognazza, M. R.; Bonaccorso, F. Carbon-Based Photocathode Materials for Solar Hydrogen Production. *Adv. Mater.* **2019**, *31*, 1801446.

(96) Bellani, S.; Ghadirzadeh, A.; Meda, L.; Savoini, A.; Tacca, A.; Marra, G.; Meira, R.; Morgado, J.; Di Fonzo, F.; Antognazza, M. R. Hybrid Organic/Inorganic Nanostructures for Highly Sensitive Photoelectrochemical Detection of Dissolved Oxygen in Aqueous Media. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2015**, *25* (28), 4531–4538.

(97) Suppes, G.; Ballard, E.; Holdcroft, S. Aqueous Photocathode Activity of Regioregular Poly(3-Hexylthiophene). *Polym. Chem.* **2013**, *4*, 5345–5350.

(98) Gryszel, M.; Rybakiewicz, R.; Głowacki, E. D. Water-Soluble Organic Dyes as Molecular Photocatalysts for H2O2 Evolution. *Adv. Sustain. Syst.* **2019**, *3*, 1900027.

(99) Jakešová, M.; Apaydin, D. H.; Sytnyk, M.; Oppelt, K.; Heiss, W.; Sariciftci, N. S.; Głowacki, E. D. Hydrogen-Bonded Organic Semiconductors as Stable Photoelectrocatalysts for Efficient Hydrogen Peroxide Photosynthesis. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2016**, *26*, 5248–5254.

(100) Węcławski, M. K.; Jakešová, M.; Charyton, M.; Demitri, N.; Koszarna, B.; Oppelt, K.; Sariciftci, S.; Gryko, D. T.; Głowacki, E. D. Biscoumarin-Containing Acenes as Stable Organic Semiconductors for Photocatalytic Oxygen Reduction to Hydrogen Peroxide. *J. Mater. Chem. A* **2017**, *5*, 20780–20788. (101) Gryszel, M.; Sytnyk, M.; Jakesova, M.; Romanazzi, G.; Gabrielsson, R.; Heiss, W.; Głowacki, E. D. General Observation of Photocatalytic Oxygen Reduction to Hydrogen Peroxide by Organic Semiconductor Thin Films and Colloidal Crystals. *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces* **2018**, *10*, 13253–13257.

(102) Warczak, M.; Gryszel, M.; Jakešová, M.; Đerek, V.; Głowacki, E. D. Organic Semiconductor Perylenetetracarboxylic Diimide (PTCDI) Electrodes for Electrocatalytic Reduction of Oxygen to Hydrogen Peroxide. *Chem. Commun.* **2018**, *54*, 1960–1963.

(103) Mitraka, E.; Gryszel, M.; Vagin, M.; Jafari, M. J.; Singh, A.; Warczak, M.; Mitrakas, M.; Berggren, M.; Ederth, T.; Zozoulenko, I.; Crispin, X.; Głowacki, E. D. Electrocatalytic Production of Hydrogen Peroxide with Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxythiophene) Electrodes. *Adv. Sustain. Syst.* **2019**, *3*, 1800110.

(104) Gryszel, M.; Markov, A.; Vagin, M.; Głowacki, E. D. Organic Heterojunction Photocathodes for Optimized Photoelectrochemical Hydrogen Peroxide Production. *J. Mater. Chem. A* **2018**, *6*, 24709– 24716.

(105) Migliaccio, L.; Gryszel, M.; Đerek, V.; Pezzella, A.; Głowacki, E. D. Aqueous Photo(Electro)Catalysis with Eumelanin Thin Films. *Mater. Horiz.* **2018**, *5*, 984–990.

(106) Huang, Y. Y.; Nagata, K.; Tedford, C. E.; Mccarthy, T.; Hamblin, M. R. Low-Level Laser Therapy (LLLT) Reduces Oxidative Stress in Primary Cortical Neurons in Vitro. *J. Biophotonics* **2012**, 6 (10), 829–838.

(107) Gamper, N.; Zaika, O.; Li, Y.; Martin, P.; Hernandez, C. C.; Perez, M. R.; Wang, A. Y. C.; Jaffe, D. B.; Shapiro, M. S. Oxidative Modification of M-Type K + Channels as a Mechanism of Cytoprotective Neuronal Silencing. *EMBO J.* **2006**, *25* (20), 4996– 5004.

(108) Lim, J. B.; Langford, T. F.; Huang, B. K.; Deen, W. M.; Sikes, H. D. A Reaction-Diffusion Model of Cytosolic Hydrogen Peroxide. *Free Radical Biol. Med.* **2016**, *90*, 85–90.

(109) Moros, M.; Lewinska, A.; Onorato, G.; Antognazza, M. R.; Di Francesca, M.; Blasio, M.; Lanzani, G.; Tino, A.; Wnuk, M.; Tortiglione, C. Light-Triggered Modulation of Cell Antioxidant Defense by Polymer Semiconducting Nanoparticles in a Model Organism. *MRS Commun.* **2018**, *8*, 918–925.

(110) Antognazza, M. R.; Aziz, I. A.; Lodola, F. Use of Exogenous and Endogenous Photo-Mediators as Efficient ROS Modulation Tools: Results & Perspectives for Therapeutic Purposes. *Oxid. Med. Cell. Longevity* **2019**, 2019, 2867516.

(111) Lodola, F.; Rosti, V.; Tullii, G.; Desii, A.; Tapella, L.; Catarsi, P.; Lim, D.; Moccia, F.; Antognazza, M. R. Conjugated Polymers Optically Regulate the Fate of Endothelial Colony-Forming Cells. *Sci. Adv.* **2019**, *5*, eaav4620.

(112) Tortiglione, C.; Antognazza, M. R.; Tino, A.; Bossio, C.; Marchesano, V.; Bauduin, A.; Zangoli, M.; Morata, S. V.; Lanzani, G. Semiconducting Polymers Are Light Nanotransducers in Eyeless Animals. *Sci. Adv.* **2017**, *3*, No. e1601699.

(113) Merrill, D. R.; Bikson, M.; Jefferys, J. G. R. Electrical Stimulation of Excitable Tissue: Design of Efficacious and Safe Protocols. J. Neurosci. Methods 2005, 141 (2), 171–198.

(114) Jakešová, M.; Silverå Ejneby, M.; Đerek, V.; Schmidt, T.; Gryszel, M.; Brask, J.; Schindl, R.; Simon, D. T.; Berggren, M.; Elinder, F.; Głowacki, E. D. Optoelectronic Control of Single Cells Using Organic Photocapacitors. *Sci. Adv.* **2019**, *5* (4), eaav5265.

(115) Sherwood, C.; Elkington, D. C.; Dickinson, M.; Belcher, W.; Dastoor, P. C.; Feron, K.; Brichta, A.; Lim, R.; Griffith, M. J. Organic Semiconductors for Optically Triggered Neural Interfacing: The Impact of Device Architecture in Determining Response Magnitude and Polarity. *IEEE J. Sel. Top. Quantum Electron.* **2021**, *27*, 7400212.

(116) Antognazza, M. R.; Ghezzi, D.; Musitelli, D.; Garbugli, M.; Lanzani, G. A Hybrid Solid-Liquid Polymer Photodiode for the Bioenvironment. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2009**, *94* (24), 243501.

(117) Ghezzi, D.; Antognazza, M. R.; Dal Maschio, M.; Lanzarini, E.; Benfenati, F.; Lanzani, G. A Hybrid Bioorganic Interface for Neuronal Photoactivation. *Nat. Commun.* **2011**, *2*, 166.

(118) Ghezzi, D.; Antognazza, M. R.; MacCarone, R.; Bellani, S.;
Lanzarini, E.; Martino, N.; Mete, M.; Pertile, G.; Bisti, S.; Lanzani, G.;
Benfenati, F. A Polymer Optoelectronic Interface Restores Light
Gensitivity in Blind Rat Retinas. *Nat. Photonics* 2013, 7 (5), 400–406.

Lanzarini, E.; Martino, N.; Mete, M.; Pertile, G.; Bisti, S.; Lanzani, G.; Benfenati, F. A Polymer Optoelectronic Interface Restores Light Sensitivity in Blind Rat Retinas. *Nat. Photonics* **2013**, *7* (5), 400–406. (119) Maya-Vetencourt, J. F.; Ghezzi, D.; Antognazza, M. R.; Colombo, E.; Mete, M.; Feyen, P.; Desii, A.; Buschiazzo, A.; Di Paolo, M.; Di Marco, S.; Ticconi, F.; Emionite, L.; Shmal, D.; Marini, C.; Donelli, I.; Freddi, G.; Maccarone, R.; Bisti, S.; Sambuceti, G.; Pertile, G.; Lanzani, G.; Benfenati, F. A Fully Organic Retinal Prosthesis Restores Vision in a Rat Model of Degenerative Blindness. *Nat. Mater.* **2017**, *16* (March), 681–689.

(120) Bargigia, I.; Zucchetti, E.; Kandada, A. R. S.; Moreira, M.; Bossio, C.; Wong, W. P. D.; Miranda, B.; Decuzzi, P.; Soci, C.; D'Andrea, C.; Lanzani, G. The Photophysics of Polythiophene Nanoparticles for Biological Applications. *ChemBioChem* **2019**, *20*, 532-536.

(121) Maya-Vetencourt, J. F.; Manfredi, G.; Mete, M.; Colombo, E.; Bramini, M.; Di Marco, S.; Shmal, D.; Mantero, G.; Dipalo, M.; Rocchi, A.; Difrancesco, M. L.; Papaleo, E. D.; Russo, A.; Barsotti, J.; Eleftheriou, C.; Di Maria, F.; Cossu, V.; Piazza, F.; Emionite, L.; Ticconi, F.; Marini, C.; Sambuceti, G.; Pertile, G.; Lanzani, G.; Benfenati, F. Subretinally Injected Semiconducting Polymer Nanoparticles Rescue Vision in a Rat Model of Retinal Dystrophy. *Nat. Nanotechnol.* **2020**, *15*, 698.

(122) Ferlauto, L.; Airaghi Leccardi, M. J. I.; Chenais, N. A. L.; Gilliéron, S. C. A.; Vagni, P.; Bevilacqua, M.; Wolfensberger, T. J.; Sivula, K.; Ghezzi, D. Design and Validation of a Foldable and Photovoltaic Wide-Field Epiretinal Prosthesis. *Nat. Commun.* **2018**, *9*, 992.

(123) Rand, D.; Jakešová, M.; Lubin, G.; Vebraite, I.; David-Pur, M.; Derek, V.; Cramer, T.; Sariciftci, N. S.; Hanein, Y.; Głowacki, E. D. Direct Electrical Neurostimulation with Organic Pigment Photocapacitors. *Adv. Mater.* **2018**, *30* (25), 1707292.

(124) Đerek, V.; Rand, D.; Migliaccio, L.; Hanein, Y.; Głowacki, E. D. Untangling Photofaradaic and Photocapacitive Effects in Organic Optoelectronic Stimulation Devices. *Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol.* **2020**, *8*, 284.

(125) Paltrinieri, T.; Bondi, L.; Đerek, V.; Fraboni, B.; Głowacki, E. D.; Cramer, T. Understanding Photocapacitive and Photofaradaic Processes in Organic Semiconductor Photoelectrodes for Optobioe-lectronics. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2021**, *31*, 2010116.

(126) Silverå Ejneby, M.; Migliaccio, L.; Gicevičius, M.; Đerek, V.; Jakešová, M.; Elinder, F.; Głowacki, E. D. Extracellular Photovoltage Clamp Using Conducting Polymer-Modified Organic Photocapacitors. *Adv. Mater. Technol.* **2020**, *5* (3), 1900860.

(127) Silverå Ejneby, M.; Jakešová, M.; Ferrero, J. J.; Migliaccio, L.; Sahalianov, I.; Zhao, Z.; Berggren, M.; Khodagholy, D.; Đerek, V.; Gelinas, J.; Głowacki, E. D. Chronic Electrical Stimulation of Peripheral Nerves Via Deep-Red Light Transduced by an Implanted Organic Photocapacitor. *Nat. Biomed. Eng.* **2021**, DOI: 10.1038/ s41551-021-00817-7.

(128) Lacour, S. P.; Courtine, G.; Guck, J. Materials and Technologies for Soft Implantable Neuroprostheses. *Nat. Rev. Mater.* **2016**, *1*, 16063.

(129) Minev, I. R.; Musienko, P.; Hirsch, A.; Barraud, Q.; Wenger, N.; Moraud, E. M.; Gandar, J.; Capogrosso, M.; Milekovic, T.; Asboth, L.; Torres, R. F.; Vachicouras, N.; Liu, Q.; Pavlova, N.; Duis, S.; Larmagnac, A.; Vörös, J.; Micera, S.; Suo, Z.; Courtine, G.; Lacour, S. P. Electronic Dura Mater for Long-Term Multimodal Neural Interfaces. *Science (Washington, DC, U. S.)* **2015**, 347 (6218), 159–163.

(130) Lecomte, A.; Descamps, E.; Bergaud, C. A Review on Mechanical Considerations for Chronically-Implanted Neural Probes. *J. Neural Eng.* **2018**, *15*, 031001.

(131) Chen, R.; Canales, A.; Anikeeva, P. Neural Recording and Modulation Technologies. *Nat. Rev. Mater.* **2017**, *2* (2), 1–16.

(132) Apollo, N. V.; Murphy, B.; Prezelski, K.; Driscoll, N.; Richardson, A. G.; Lucas, T. H.; Vitale, F. Gels, Jets, Mosquitoes, and Magnets: A Review of Implantation Strategies for Soft Neural Probes. J. Neural Eng. **2020**, 17 (4), 041002.

(133) Polanco, M.; Bawab, S.; Yoon, H. Computational Assessment of Neural Probe and Brain Tissue Interface under Transient Motion. *Biosensors* **2016**, *6* (2), 27.

(134) Kayser, L. V.; Lipomi, D. J. Stretchable Conductive Polymers and Composites Based on PEDOT and PEDOT:PSS. *Adv. Mater.* **2019**, *31* (10), 1806133.

(135) ElMahmoudy, M.; Inal, S.; Charrier, A.; Uguz, I.; Malliaras, G. G.; Sanaur, S. Tailoring the Electrochemical and Mechanical Properties of PEDOT:PSS Films for Bioelectronics. *Macromol. Mater. Eng.* 2017, 302 (5), 1600497.

(136) Li, P.; Sun, K.; Ouyang, J. Stretchable and Conductive Polymer Films Prepared by Solution Blending. *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces* **2015**, 7 (33), 18415–18423.

(137) Lu, B.; Yuk, H.; Lin, S.; Jian, N.; Qu, K.; Xu, J.; Zhao, X. Pure PEDOT:PSS Hydrogels. *Nat. Commun.* **2019**, *10* (1), 1043.

(138) Mario Cheong, G. L.; Lim, K. S.; Jakubowicz, A.; Martens, P. J.; Poole-Warren, L. A.; Green, R. A. Conductive Hydrogels with Tailored Bioactivity for Implantable Electrode Coatings. *Acta Biomater.* **2014**, *10* (3), 1216–1226.

(139) Luan, L.; Wei, X.; Zhao, Z.; Siegel, J. J.; Potnis, O.; Tuppen, C. A.; Lin, S.; Kazmi, S.; Fowler, R. A.; Holloway, S.; Dunn, A. K.; Chitwood, R. A.; Xie, C. Ultraflexible Nanoelectronic Probes Form Reliable, Glial Scar–Free Neural Integration. *Sci. Adv.* **2017**, *3* (2), No. e1601966.

(140) Williamson, A.; Ferro, M.; Leleux, P.; Ismailova, E.; Kaszas, A.; Doublet, T.; Quilichini, P.; Rivnay, J.; Rózsa, B.; Katona, G.; Bernard, C.; Malliaras, G. G. Localized Neuron Stimulation with Organic Electrochemical Transistors on Delaminating Depth Probes. *Adv. Mater.* **2015**, *27* (30), 4405–4410.

(141) Ferrari, L. M.; Rodríguez-Meana, B.; Bonisoli, A.; Cutrone, A.; Micera, S.; Navarro, X.; Greco, F.; del Valle, J. All-Polymer Printed Low-Cost Regenerative Nerve Cuff Electrodes. *Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol.* **2021**, *9*, 615218.

(142) Tian, H. C.; Liu, J. Q.; Kang, X. Y.; Tang, L. J.; Wang, M. H.; Ji, B. W.; Yang, B.; Wang, X. L.; Chen, X.; Yang, C. S. Enhanced Flexible Tubular Microelectrode with Conducting Polymer for Multi-Functional Implantable Tissue-Machine Interface. *Sci. Rep.* **2016**, *6* (1), 1–10.

(143) Apollo, N. V.; Murphy, B.; Prezelski, K.; Driscoll, N.; Richardson, A. G.; Lucas, T. H.; Vitale, F. Gels, Jets, Mosquitoes, and Magnets: A Review of Implantation Strategies for Soft Neural Probes. *J. Neural Eng.* **2020**, *17* (4), 041002.

(144) Kim, N.; Lienemann, S.; Petsagkourakis, I.; Alemu Mengistie, D.; Kee, S.; Ederth, T.; Gueskine, V.; Leclère, P.; Lazzaroni, R.; Crispin, X.; Tybrandt, K. Elastic Conducting Polymer Composites in Thermoelectric Modules. *Nat. Commun.* **2020**, *11* (1), 1–10.

(145) Wang, Y.; Zhu, C.; Pfattner, R.; Yan, H.; Jin, L.; Chen, S.; Molina-Lopez, F.; Lissel, F.; Liu, J.; Rabiah, N. I.; Chen, Z.; Chung, J. W.; Linder, C.; Toney, M. F.; Murmann, B.; Bao, Z. A Highly Stretchable, Transparent, and Conductive Polymer. *Sci. Adv.* **2017**, 3 (3), No. e1602076.

(146) Qi, D.; Liu, Z.; Liu, Y.; Jiang, Y.; Leow, W. R.; Pal, M.; Pan, S.; Yang, H.; Wang, Y.; Zhang, X.; Yu, J.; Li, B.; Yu, Z.; Wang, W.; Chen, X. Highly Stretchable, Compliant, Polymeric Microelectrode Arrays for In Vivo Electrophysiological Interfacing. *Adv. Mater.* **201**7, *29*, 1702800.

(147) Liu, Y.; Li, J.; Song, S.; Kang, J.; Tsao, Y.; Chen, S.; Mottini, V.; McConnell, K.; Xu, W.; Zheng, Y. Q.; Tok, J. B. H.; George, P. M.; Bao, Z. Morphing Electronics Enable Neuromodulation in Growing Tissue. *Nat. Biotechnol.* **2020**, *38*, 1031.

(148) Wurth, S.; Capogrosso, M.; Raspopovic, S.; Gandar, J.; Federici, G.; Kinany, N.; Cutrone, A.; Piersigilli, A.; Pavlova, N.; Guiet, R.; Taverni, G.; Rigosa, J.; Shkorbatova, P.; Navarro, X.; Barraud, Q.; Courtine, G.; Micera, S. Long-Term Usability and Bio-Integration of Polyimide-Based Intra-Neural Stimulating Electrodes. *Biomaterials* **2017**, *122*, 114–129.

Review

(149) Zheng, X.; Woeppel, K. M.; Griffith, A. Y.; Chang, E.; Looker, M. J.; Fisher, L. E.; Clapsaddle, B. J.; Cui, X. T. Soft Conducting Elastomer for Peripheral Nerve Interface. *Adv. Healthcare Mater.* **2019**, *8* (9), 1801311.

(150) Tybrandt, K.; Khodagholy, D.; Dielacher, B.; Stauffer, F.; Renz, A. F.; Buzsáki, G.; Vörös, J. High-Density Stretchable Electrode Grids for Chronic Neural Recording. *Adv. Mater.* **2018**, *30* (15), 1706520.

(151) Rochford, A. E.; Carnicer-Lombarte, A.; Curto, V. F.; Malliaras, G. G.; Barone, D. G. When Bio Meets Technology: Biohybrid Neural Interfaces. *Adv. Mater.* **2020**, *32*, 1903182.

(152) Thompson, C. H.; Zoratti, M. J.; Langhals, N. B.; Purcell, E. K. Regenerative Electrode Interfaces for Neural Prostheses. *Tissue Eng., Part B* **2016**, 22 (2), 125–135.

(153) Spearman, B. S.; Desai, V. H.; Mobini, S.; Mcdermott, M. D.; Graham, J. B.; Otto, K. J.; Judy, J. W.; Schmidt, C. E. Tissue-Engineered Peripheral Nerve Interfaces. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2018**, *28*, 1701713.

(154) Goding, J. A.; Gilmour, A. D.; Aregueta-Robles, U. A.; Hasan, E. A.; Green, R. A. Living Bioelectronics: Strategies for Developing an Effective Long-Term Implant with Functional Neural Connections. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2018**, *28*, 1702969.

(155) Alvarez-Buylla, A.; García-Verdugo, J. M.; Tramontin, A. D. A Unified Hypothesis on the Lineage of Neural Stem Cells. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* **2001**, *2*, 287.

(156) Purcell, E. K.; Seymour, J. P.; Yandamuri, S.; Kipke, D. R. In Vivo Evaluation of a Neural Stem Cell-Seeded Prosthesis. *J. Neural Eng.* **2009**, *6*, 026005.

(157) Aregueta-Robles, U. A.; Lim, K. S.; Martens, P. J.; Lovell, N. H.; Poole-Warren, L. A.; Green, R. Producing 3D Neuronal Networks in Hydrogels for Living Bionic Device Interfaces. 2015 37th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society (EMBC); IEEE: 2015; pp 2600–2603..

(158) Goding, J.; Robles, U. A.; Poole-Warren, L.; Lovell, N.; Martens, P.; Green, R. A Living Electrode Construct for Incorporation of Cells into Bionic Devices. *MRS Commun.* **2017**, 7 (3), 487–495.

(159) Purcell, E. K.; Singh, A.; Kipke, D. R. Alginate Composition Effects on a Neural Stem Cell–Seeded Scaffold. *Tissue Eng., Part C* **2009**, *15* (4), 541–550.

(160) Azemi, E.; Gobbel, G. T.; Cui, X. T. Seeding Neural Progenitor Cells on Silicon-Based Neural Probes. *J. Neurosurg.* 2010, 113 (3), 673–681.

(161) Serruya, M. D.; Harris, J. P.; Adewole, D. O.; Struzyna, L. A.; Burrell, J. C.; Nemes, A.; Petrov, D.; Kraft, R. H.; Chen, H. I.; Wolf, J. A.; Cullen, D. K. Engineered Axonal Tracts as "Living Electrodes" for Synaptic-Based Modulation of Neural Circuitry. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2018**, *28*, 1701183.

(162) Struzyna, L. A.; Harris, J. P.; Katiyar, K. S.; Chen, H. I.; Cullen, D. K. Restoring Nervous System Structure and Function Using Tissue Engineered Living Scaffolds. *Neural Regener. Res.* 2015, 10 (5), 679–685.

(163) Struzyna, L. A.; Smith, D. H.; Cullen, D. K.; Wolf, J. A.; Mietus, C. J.; Adewole, D. O.; Chen, H. I. Rebuilding Brain Circuitry with Living Micro-Tissue Engineered Neural Networks. *Tissue Eng.*, *Part A* 2015, 21, 2744–2756.

(164) Urbanchek, M. G.; Kung, T. A.; Frost, C. M.; Martin, D. C.; Larkin, L. M.; Wollstein, A.; Cederna, P. S. Development of a Regenerative Peripheral Nerve Interface for Control of a Neuroprosthetic Limb. *BioMed Res. Int.* **2016**, 2016, 1–8.

(165) Desai, V. H.; Spearman, B. S.; Shafor, C. S.; Natt, S.; Teem, B.; Graham, J. B.; Atkinson, E. W.; Wachs, R. A.; Nunamaker, E. A.; Otto, K. J.; Schmidt, C. E.; Judy, J. W. Design, Fabrication, and Characterization of a Scalable Tissue-Engineered-Electronic-Nerve-Interface (TEENI) Device. 2017 8th International IEEE/EMBS Conference on Neural Engineering (NER); IEEE: 2017; pp 203–206.

(166) Kuliasha, C. A.; Spearman, B. S.; Atkinson, E. W.; Rustogi, P.; Furniturewalla, A. S.; Nunamaker, E. A.; Otto, K. J.; Schmidt, C. E.; Judy, J. W. Robust and Scalable Tissue-Engineerined Electronic Nerve Interfaces (TEENI). *Solid-State Sensors, Actuators and Microsystems*  Workshop, Hilton Head Island, SC, June 3–7, 2018; Transducer Research Foundation: 2018; pp 46–49..

(167) Graham, J. B.; Atkinson, E. W.; Nunamaker, E. A.; Spearman, B. S.; Desai, V. H.; Shafor, C. S.; Natt, S.; Wachs, R. A.; Schmidt, C. E.; Judy, J. W.; Otto, K. J. Histological Evaluation of Chronically Implanted Tissue-Engineered-Electronic-Neural-Interface (TEENI) Devices. 2017 8th International IEEE/EMBS Conference on Neural Engineering (NER); IEEE: 2017; pp 275–278.

(168) Yan, J.; Liu, M.; Jeong, Y. G.; Kang, W.; Li, L.; Zhao, Y.; Deng, N.; Cheng, B.; Yang, G. Performance Enhancements in Poly-(Vinylidene Fluoride)-Based Piezoelectric Nanogenerators for Efficient Energy Harvesting. *Nano Energy* **2019**, *56*, 662–692.

(169) Singer, A.; Dutta, S.; Lewis, E.; Chen, Z.; Chen, J. C.; Verma, N.; Avants, B.; Feldman, A. K.; O'Malley, J.; Beierlein, M.; Kemere, C.; Robinson, J. T. Magnetoelectric Materials for Miniature, Wireless Neural Stimulation at Therapeutic Frequencies. *Neuron* **2020**, *107* (4), 631–643.e5.

(170) Blackmore, J.; Shrivastava, S.; Sallet, J.; Butler, C. R.; Cleveland, R. O. Ultrasound Neuromodulation: A Review of Results, Mechanisms and Safety. *Ultrasound Med. Biol.* **2019**, 45 (7), 1509– 1536.

(171) Piech, D. K.; Johnson, B. C.; Shen, K.; Ghanbari, M. M.; Li, K. Y.; Neely, R. M.; Kay, J. E.; Carmena, J. M.; Maharbiz, M. M.; Muller, R. A Wireless Millimetre-Scale Implantable Neural Stimulator with Ultrasonically Powered Bidirectional Communication. *Nat. Biomed. Eng.* **2020**, *4*, 207–222.

(172) Zheng, X. S.; Tan, C.; Castagnola, E.; Cui, X. T. Electrode Materials for Chronic Electrical Microstimulation. *Adv. Healthcare Mater.* **2021**, *10* (12), 2100119.

(173) Zheng, X. S.; Yang, Q.; Vazquez, A. L.; Cui, X. T. Imaging the Efficiency of Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxythiophene) Doped with Acid-Functionalized Carbon Nanotube and Iridium Oxide Electrode Coatings for Microstimulation. *Adv. NanoBiomed Res.* **2021**, *1* (7), 2000092.

(174) Vomero, M.; Castagnola, E.; Ciarpella, F.; Maggiolini, E.; Goshi, N.; Zucchini, E.; Carli, S.; Fadiga, L.; Kassegne, S.; Ricci, D. Highly Stable Glassy Carbon Interfaces for Long-Term Neural Stimulation and Low-Noise Recording of Brain Activity. *Sci. Rep.* **2017**, 7 (1), 40332.

(175) Luo, X.; Weaver, C. L.; Zhou, D. D.; Greenberg, R.; Cui, X. T. Highly Stable Carbon Nanotube Doped Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxythiophene) for Chronic Neural Stimulation. *Biomaterials* **2011**, *32* (24), 5551–5557.

(176) Bodart, C.; Rossetti, N.; Hagler, J.; Chevreau, P.; Chhin, D.; Soavi, F.; Schougaard, S. B.; Amzica, F.; Cicoira, F. Electropolymerized Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxythiophene) (PEDOT) Coatings for Implantable Deep-Brain-Stimulating Microelectrodes. *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces* **2019**, *11* (19), 17226–17233.

(177) Kolarcik, C. L.; Catt, K.; Rost, E.; Albrecht, I. N.; Bourbeau, D.; Du, Z.; Kozai, T. D. Y.; Luo, X.; Weber, D. J.; Cui, X. T. Evaluation of Poly(3,4-Ethylenedioxythiophene)/Carbon Nanotube Neural Electrode Coatings for Stimulation in the Dorsal Root Ganglion. J. Neural Eng. **2015**, *12* (1), 016008.

(178) Acutus Medical's New Contact Mapping Software Receives CE Mark. Acutus Medical, April 26, 2019. https://www.acutusmedical. com/media/Acutus-Cision-Article.pdf (accessed 2021-09-17).

(179) Narayan, S.; Stoica, L.; Liess, A.; Reisinger, A. Amplicoat® – Conductive Polymer Coating with Enhanced Durability and Performance for Chronic Implants. *Proceedings of the 2021 Design of Medical Devices Conference*; ASME: 2021. DOI: 10.1115/DMD2021-1082.

(180) Private communication, September 17, 2021.

(181) Aregueta-Robles, U. A.; Woolley, A. J.; Poole-Warren, L. A.; Lovell, N. H.; Green, R. A. Organic Electrode Coatings for Next-Generation Neural Interfaces. *Front. Neuroeng.* **2014**, *7*, 15.

(182) Serruya, M. D.; Harris, J. P.; Adewole, D. O.; Struzyna, L. A.; Burrell, J. C.; Nemes, A.; Petrov, D.; Kraft, R. H.; Chen, H. I.; Wolf, J. A.; Cullen, D. K. Engineered Axonal Tracts as "Living Electrodes" for Synaptic-Based Modulation of Neural Circuitry. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2018**, *28* (12), 1701183. (183) Kuliasha, C. A.; Spearman, B. S.; Atkinson, E. W.; Rustogi, P.; Fumiturewalla, A. S.; Nunamaker, E. A.; Otto, K. J.; Schmidt, C. E.; Judy, J. W. Sensing Nerve Activity with Scalable and Robust Nerve Interfaces. In 2019 IEEE Sensors; IEEE; 2019; pp 1–4..